



UNLOCKING GLOBAL HEALTH

Strengthening Availability of Essential Medicines by Enhancing Healthcare Financing and Reducing Supply Chain Costs

This report was commissioned by the Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America PhRMA. The views represented here are those of the authors only.

Copyright © Pugatch Consilium 2017

The moral right of the authors has been asserted.

All rights reserved. Without limiting the rights under copyright reserved above, no part of this publication may be reproduced, stored or introduced into a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means (electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise), without the prior written permission of both the copyright owner and the publisher.

CONTENTS

| LIS | T OF ABBREVIATIONS | 5 |
|----------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----|
| EX | ECUTIVE SUMMARY | 7 |
| IN GL EN | TRODUCTION – MAXIMIZING EFFORTS TO STRENGTHEN OBAL ACCESS TO ESSENTIAL MEDICINES: THE NEED FOR AN IPIRICAL BASIS | 13 |
| 1 | STUDY METHODOLOGY | 17 |
| 1.1 | Measuring access to essential medicines | 17 |
| 1.2 | Measuring potential barriers to access to medicines | 17 |
| 1.3 | Statistical analysis used | 18 |
| 2 | KEY FINDINGS: IDENTIFYING TOP BARRIERS TO ESSENTIAL MEDICINES AVAILABILITY | 21 |
| 2.1 | Results of the correlation analysis: Identifying the top five factors most closely related to availability of essential medicines | 21 |
| 2.2 | Results of the multivariate regression tests: Measuring the amassed effect of wider policy areas on availability of essential medicines | 29 |
| 3 | EVALUATING BARRIERS TO ESSENTIAL MEDICINES AVAILABILITY ON THE GROUND: CASE STUDIES OF SELECT LMICS | 35 |
| 3.1 | Middle-income countries | 35 |
| 3.2 | Low-income countries | 38 |
| 4 | CONCLUSIONS AND STRATEGIES FOR IMPROVING ESSENTIAL MEDICINES AVAILABILITY | 41 |
| A٨ | INEX: FURTHER DETAILS ON THE STATISTICAL ANALYSIS IN THE STUDY | 47 |
| NC | DTES | 49 |

CONTENTS (continued)

TABLES AND FIGURES

| Table 1 | 20+ potential barriers to access to medicines | 19 |
|----------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----|
| Table 2 | Results of the Pearson Correlation test: Top barriers to availability of essential medicines | 21 |
| Figure 1 | Association between availability of essential medicines and level of public expenditure on healthcare | 22 |
| Figure 2 | Association between availability of essential medicines and average tariff rate on pharmaceutical products | 23 |
| Table 3 | VAT and additional duties on medicines, selected countries | 25 |
| Figure 3 | Association between availability of essential medicines and rates of VAT and additional duties | 26 |
| Table 4 | Share of out-of-pocket expenditure as a percent of total health expenditure, selected countries (2014 or latest available year) | 27 |
| Figure 4 | Association between availability of essential medicines and out-of-pocket expenditure as a share of total health expenditure (2014 or latest available year) | 27 |
| Figure 5 | Association between availability of essential medicines and total expenditure on health (as a share of GDP) | 28 |
| Table 5 | Results of multivariate regression tests on correlated policy areas | 30 |
| Figure 6 | Association between availability of essential medicines and the level of IP protection | 32 |
| Figure 7 | Association between availability of essential medicines and the level of IP protection, selected countries | 33 |
| Table 6 | International targets and best practices for addressing key barriers to availability of essential medicines: Guide for action | 42 |

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

| API | Active pharmaceutical ingredient |
|----------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|
| ARV | Antiretroviral |
| CLs | Compulsory licenses |
| CTs | Clinical trials |
| DRA | Drug regulatory agency |
| EML | Essential medicines list |
| EU | European Union |
| FDI | Foreign direct investment |
| GMP | Good Manufacturing Practice |
| HAI | Health Action International |
| HIV/AIDS | Human immunodeficiency virus/Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome |
| IP | Intellectual property |
| IPRs | Intellectual property rights |
| LIC | Low-income country |
| LMICs | Low and middle-income countries |
| LDC | Least developed country |
| MIC | Middle-income country |
| NGO | Non-governmental organization |
| OOP | Out-of-pocket |
| R&D | Research and development |
| UN | United Nations |
| US | United States |
| VAT | Value added tax |
| WHO | World Health Organization |
| WIPO | World Intellectual Property Organization |
| WTO | World Trade Organization |



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Lack of equitable and consistent access to essential medicines represents one of the most pressing global health challenges of our time. Despite major economic and technological advances over the past decades, significant discrepancies continue to exist among low and middle-income countries (LMICs) in access to, and availability of, even the most basic medicines, particularly through the public sector.

Availability refers to the supply of essential medicines in medicinal outlets in a given country; it is one factor affecting ability to actually access medicines, though not the only one (other factors include affordability to patients and awareness of available medicines).ⁱ Though definitions vary "essential medicines" are generally regarded as those that address fundamental health care needs of the world's population, including in relation to communicable and non-communicable diseases. The large majority of the medicines identified as essential by the WHO may be made available as generics in most countries."

Recognizing this critical gap, major efforts are underway globally to improve conditions among LMICs for achieving a basic level of access to, and as part of that availability of, medicines. One prominent example is the recent UN High-Level Panel on Access to Medicines, which issued its final report in 2016. Countries and regional organizations also invest in local initiatives and agendas aimed at specific areas of health care and pharmaceutical policy reform.

Broadly speaking a number of challenges affect availability of essential medicines in LMICs today. Indeed, a significant body of empirical literature identifies a wide range of policy-related, structural and environmental factors. Existing efforts often attempt to target a number of these factors or, alternatively, highly specific areas seen as "low hanging fruit".

Nevertheless, very few studies provide broader insights into the relative importance or impact of a given barrier on availability compared to other barriers. For example, do certain factors, on average, play a larger role in availability of essential medicines when considering LMICs together? Recognizing that many important factors feed into disparities in access to essential medicines, and that the "puzzle" of access will vary from country to country, it is crucial for policymakers and stakeholders to have a better understanding of where resources can be allocated most efficiently in order to optimize efforts and enable greater availability, and in turn, wider access to essential medicines for their populations.

This study seeks to help fill this gap by creating a global analysis of the relative importance of a range of barriers to one critical component of access - availability of essential medicines - using two methods: 1) a statistical analysis of the relative impact of a range of policy-related variables on availability of essential medicines in around 50 LMICs; and 2) a case study analysis that examines the challenges and impact on the ground of key variables identified in the first component in a sample of LMICs. Within the statistical analysis, multivariate regression and correlation analysis were performed (more details on the methodology employed can be found in section 1 and the Annex to the study). The purpose of the combined analysis is to identify the most substantial barriers to availability of essential medicines that may serve as a tool for maximizing national and international efforts to improve access.

Key Findings

As the figure below indicates, of over 20 barriers analyzed the most substantial barriers to availability of essential medicines surround two main areas:

- inadequate healthcare financing, as a proxy for the level of financial coverage and delivery of health services and interventions, including medicines; and
- imposing additional costs in the supply chain including tariffs and taxes on medicine (which are relayed to patients and medicines outlets).

In particular, the category displaying the strongest statistically significant relationship to availability of essential medicines is healthcare and medicines financing, with an R^2 of 0.62, suggesting that it explains over 60% of the variation in availability of essential medicines – in other words, has a strong impact on availability. Indicators of healthcare financing include the overall level of health spending in a country by all actors, public, private and other (measured here as a share of the total

economy) as well as a special focus on public sector spending, an area identified by different experts as particularly crucial for ensuring basic healthcare and drug coverage and delivery in LMICs.¹ In addition, the extent to which health spending is sufficient is captured by the level of out-of-pocket spending (OOP), which is one measure reflecting the potential for catastrophic household spending on health in a country.

Elements of the supply chain – particularly those impacting the cost of medicines – also demonstrate a particularly strong relationship to availability of essential medicines, with a R² of 0.52 (or an over 50% explanatory power for essential medicines availability). This category comprises import-related factors (tariffs and non-tariff barriers as well as customs procedures affecting both finished products and raw materials) and costs arising from, for instance, VAT and other duties on medicines. Looking at these variables' relationship with essential medicines availability on an individual basis, the level of tariffs and taxes on medicines display the most substantial statistical association (as measured by correlation analysis).

| Category | Variables included | R ² | p-value |
|---------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|---------|
| Healthcare and medicines funding | Public health expenditure (% of government expenditure) Total health spending as % of GDP Out-of-pocket expenditure as % of total health expenditure | 0.62 | <0.001 |
| Trade and supply chain (cost-related) | Tariffs on medicinal products Trade-weighted average applied tariff rate VAT and other duties on medicines Prevalence of non-tariff barriers Burden of customs procedures | 0.52 | <0.002 |
| Healthcare workforce | Physicians per 1,000 population Pharmaceutical personnel per 1,000 population | 0.4 | <0.005 |
| Regulatory system | Burden of government regulation Wastefulness of government spending Effectiveness of anti-corruption/antitrust policy | 0.35 | <0.01 |
| Distribution infrastructure | Quality of airport infrastructure Quality of road infrastructure Quality of seaport infrastructure | 0.3 | <0.022 |

Top policy barriers to availability of essential medicines: Results of multivariate regression

Source: Pugatch Consilium analysis

The results indicate that where significant costs in the supply chain exist, including through high tariffs and VAT on medicines, one would expect to see a lower rate of availability of essential medicines. The same goes for countries allocating relatively low funding to health care and medicines. The reverse would also be expected: countries removing or lowering taxes and tariffs on medicines or introducing dedicated budgets and platforms for medicines delivery are likely to experience higher rates of essential medicines availability than before (all other factors being equal).

In addition to the statistical tests, case study analysis from several LMICs suggests that countries facing some of the most striking gaps in availability of essential medicines (each in their own way) are also characterized, among other elements, by an ongoing lack of prioritizing adequate resources for health and medicines as well as high tariffs, taxes and other mark-ups in the supply chain. While each country's specific situation varies, these areas remain insufficiently addressed or overlooked altogether, even where efforts aimed at resolving other perceived factors of access are taking place. At the same time, where countries - even least developed countries (LDCs) – have taken steps, however small, to build practical initiatives addressing these specific areas results are visible in terms of better health provision and wider availability of basic interventions relative to their peers.

Taken together, how can these results be interpreted and understood in light of improving availability of essential medicines?

Insight #1: Crucial barriers to affordability of essential medicines – namely inadequate healthcare financing and delivery and supply chain costs – are also top impediments to their availability

Both inadequate healthcare financing and supply chain costs reduce patients' ability to afford essential medicines in LMICs – an aspect of access that is distinct from availability. But as the study discusses, in many cases lack of affordability occurs in parallel with inadequate stocking or shortages of medicines, and both are driven by inadequate healthcare financing and supply chain costs. For example, import tariffs, VAT and other duties on essential medicines not only affect the end price of a drug but also raise costs earlier in the supply chain, affecting medicine outlets or procurement entities' ability to purchase them and make them available to patients.

While tariffs, VAT and other duties affecting drug prices hinder availability of medicines from the supply side, a high share of OOP spending on health (including medicines) hinders availability from the demand side by limiting patients' ability to pay for needed treatments and driving additional costs. In turn, this leads to low uptake in LMICs (especially in poorer areas) and various knock-on effects, including potentially fewer resources allocated to essential medicines supply as a result. High OOP spending on health also impacts availability in that it may reflect weak healthcare coverage, including the existence of a system for identifying, purchasing and supplying essential medicines.

Given that a significant part of the discussion on access to medicines often revolves around affordability, these results also provide interesting insight into two variables among others that contributes to lack of affordability of generic and other essential drugs in many LMICs. <u>These</u> <u>results shed light on two important areas that</u> <u>governments can focus their efforts on when</u> <u>seeking to improve availability of, and more widely</u> <u>access to, essential medicines.</u>

In addition, the finding that one of the most significant barriers to availability of essential medicines is lack of basic universal health care and avoidance of catastrophic household spending on health aligns with a key target within Goal 3 of the United Nation's Sustainable Development Goals, which links health financing and coverage to access to essential medicines:

Achieve universal health care, including financial risk protection, access to quality essential health care services and access to safe, effective, quality and affordable essential medicines and vaccines for all.²

Insight #2: Strengthening healthcare providers and the regulatory system also matter for availability of essential medicines

The study findings also suggest that an ample, skilled healthcare workforce and the removal of unnecessary administrative costs and regulatory barriers are important for securing greater availability of essential medicines. Though somewhat less than healthcare financing and supply chain elements, variables covering the availability of skilled health care providers display a significant effect and explanatory power for availability of essential drugs – of around 40%. The effectiveness and efficiency of the regulatory system also demonstrates a similar relationship to essential medicines availability, particularly when it comes to ensuring availability of high-quality essential medicines.

Insight #3: IP protection is not a barrier to availability of essential medicines

In contrast, the research finds that no statistical relationship exists between the level of intellectual property (IP) protection and the availability of essential medicines (in terms of generics). We calculate a correlation of 0.13 and a R² of nearly 0 between rates of essential medicines availability and the strength of IP rights (as measured by the Patent Rights Index and the US Chamber's International IP Index), suggesting that the latter does not explain the variance in availability of medicines does not appear to have a statistical effect on the availability of essential medicines on the whole.

Global Lessons and Proposed Strategies for Improving Availability of Essential Medicines

Recognizing that every country faces its own unique set of conditions – macroeconomic, geographical, cultural, or other – what do the above findings suggest for LMICs, organizations and other partners at the front line of efforts to improve access to, and as part of that, availability of essential medicines? In a context of limited resources and acute needs, what should countries' strategic approach be to moving the needle in the availability of essential medicines

While this system will inherently and necessarily vary by country and situation, the following table outlines a number of international targets and best practices based on empirical literature and institutional guidance that policymakers and other partners may refer to when considering reforms.

It is also important to reiterate that there is no "silver bullet" for strengthening availability of essential medicines. The study results imply that where additional resources are available, areas such as improving infrastructure as well as distribution and delivery of medicines should be addressed in policy reform in partnership with international and philanthropic organizations and the private sector.

It is hoped that the findings of this study can further illuminate and aid in targeting the extensive efforts that are already taking place to improve access to essential medicines in LMICs. International, government and civil society discussions about access to essential medicines should explore how to integrate these findings into existing work on introducing universal health coverage and reducing duties for medicines in LMICs, both at an international and national level. There is also need for further understanding how these priorities can be applied in a given country and what they mean for allocation of resources, problem-solving and generation of additional country-specific data and insights.

International targets and best practices for addressing key barriers to availability of essential medicines: Guide for action

| Recommended quantitative targets for LMICs | Recommended best practices |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Health and medicines financing | |
| Total expenditure on health At least 4-5% of GDP³ Public expenditure on health 8-15% of total government expenditure (WHO⁴, Abuja Declaration⁵) At least 5-6% of GDP (WHO⁶) US\$86 per capita (in 2012 terms)⁷ Out-of-pocket expenditure Less than 15-20% of total health expenditure⁸ | Dedicate/secure a sufficient level of funding in line with international targets with the aim of establishing basic universal health coverage Should involve creation of a type of pool of funds (prepaid for LICs, with small amount of user fees for MICs) covering primary health services and medicines⁹ Sources and mechanisms may vary (e.g. government revenues, social contributions, private insurance, philanthropic, etc) but government should play an important role in LMICs in order to minimize reliance on OOP spending¹⁰ Allocate funding efficiently in the management and delivery of health services and interventions (including medicines) In LMICs the onus is on governments to put in place an effective system and infrastructure Payments should be structured to different levels of care and providers in line with domestic needs and should incentivize efficient use of resources¹¹ Exact health care delivery mechanisms (whether public, private or philanthropic health and medicines outlets) inherently vary by domestic needs and capacity Aim is to secure effective coverage and minimize household financial risk Within the wider health system, establish a dedicated system, infrastructure and technical capacity for funding and delivery of medicines, including: Clear and up-to-date framework for identifying essential medicines as a guide for procurement, stocking and use of medicines¹² Ensure application by all relevant institutional actors |
| Trade and supply chain barriers | |
| Tariffs on medicines None (medicines exempted) ¹³ VAT and other duties on medicines Minimal to none (medicines exempted) ¹⁴ | Tariffs and taxes on medicines should be minimized or eliminated altogether, particularly for essential medicines¹⁵ Evidence suggests that both tariffs and taxes on medicines are inefficient (representing a tax on the poor and reducing productivity) and raise the price of medicines¹⁶ Medicines-based tariff revenues should not merely be substituted by medicines-based taxes Taxes on medicines may be minimized through, for instance: Shifting burden of taxation to other areas of the economy (such as unhealthy habits or areas that are more efficient over the long-term)¹⁷ Balancing the tax regime such that medicines face a more equal tax burden compared to other sectors Refrain from using trade and tax policies to boost domestic companies by levying high duties on, e.g., imported finished pharmaceutical products |
| Healthcare workforce | |
| Density of physicians, nurses & midwives 4.5 per 1,000 population ¹⁸ Density of pharmaceutical personnel ~0.85/1,000 population (estimated OECD average based on available data ¹⁹) | Strengthen and intensify recruitment and training of local health care personnel through inter alia accreditation systems in line with international standards and ensuring course completion ²⁰ Enhance the distribution of healthcare personnel in line with current and future country-specific needs ²¹ Ensure healthcare workforce supply covers a diverse range of relevant skills (including up-to-date medicines delivery) within the wider umbrella of primary and preventative care ²² |
| Regulatory system | |
| NA | Harmonize regulatory standards governing the quality, safety and efficacy of medicines in line with international norms including ICH and WHO good practices ²³ Ensure regulatory frameworks governing medicines are clear, consistent and efficient and that decision- making takes place in a transparent manner and on a sound legal basis ²⁴ Enhance international cooperation in order to promote the timely entry of drug and vaccine products to the market |



INTRODUCTION – MAXIMIZING EFFORTS TO STRENGTHEN GLOBAL ACCESS TO ESSENTIAL MEDICINES: THE NEED FOR AN EMPIRICAL BASIS

Lack of equitable and consistent access to essential medicines represents one of the most pressing global health challenges of our time. Though definitions vary "essential medicines" are generally regarded as those that address fundamental health care needs of the world's population, including in relation to communicable and non-communicable diseases.

According to the World Health Organization, "[e]ssential medicines are intended to be available within the context of functioning health systems at all times in adequate amounts, in the appropriate dosage forms, with assured quality, and at a price the individual and the community can afford".²⁵ The large majority of the medicines identified as essential by the WHO maybe made available as generics in most countries.²⁶

Yet, despite major economic and technological advances across the world over the past decades, significant discrepancies continue to exist among low and middle-income countries (LMICs) in availability of even the most basic medicines,



particularly through the public sector.²⁷ All told, according to some estimates about a third of people globally do not have access to essential medicines, with much higher rates among the poorest countries.²⁸ While various facets of access exist (including affordability and patient awareness), a significant contributor to lack of access is lack of availability or supply of these medicines in medicines outlets in a given country.²⁹ Of medicines considered to be essential in most countries, on average only about 40% are estimated to be available through public sector outlets in LMICs, though this figure can range between around 20% and 80% depending on the country.³⁰

Recognizing this critical gap, international organizations, aid partners and academics have focused extensively on considering different policy approaches aimed at effectively closing the gap among LMICs. For example the recent UN High Level Panel on Access to Medicines, including its final report issued in 2016, identified the urgent need to enable access to health technologies while at the same time promoting biomedical innovation for diseases predominantly affecting LMICs.³¹

As part of this and wider efforts over the past few decades, a number of factors have been identified and pursued as barriers to access to essential medicines.³² Cost of medicines to patients and other factors considered to be related represent one major focus of international organizations and academic research. Indeed, many LMICs today do not provide universal health coverage or another form of safety net for medicines reimbursement,

whether through the public or private sector. According to some estimates, up to 90% of medicines in LMICs are purchased out-of-pocket (OOP). At the same time, drug costs particularly in the private sector can be very high; in some cases cost of treatment to patients of common diseases such as hypertension and asthma can amount to nearly a month's salary.³³ In this context, the burden of OOP spending can result in millions of households incurring catastrophic payments and being pushed into poverty.³⁴

Beyond this, many other policy, structural and environmental factors are recognized as key barriers to access to essential medicines. A substantial body of research identifies a wide range of policy, structural and environmental factors that impede access to medicines in LMICs.³⁵ These include:

- Limited access to health care and necessary infrastructure and technologies;
- Inadequate financing and unaffordable prices;
- Gaps in procurement and supply chain frameworks;
- Regulatory deficiencies; and
- Lack of awareness of opportunities to obtain care and socio-cultural obstacles.³⁶

While the empirical literature has explored in depth these and other barriers in different contexts, very few studies provide broader insights into the relative importance or impact of a given barrier on access to and availability of essential medicines vis-à-vis other barriers. For example, do certain factors on average play a larger role in availability of essential medicines when considering a range of countries? Recognizing that many important factors feed into disparities in access to essential medicines, and that the "puzzle" of access will vary from country to country, it is crucial for policymakers and stakeholders to have a better understanding of where resources can be allocated most efficiently in order to optimize efforts and enable wider access to essential medicines for their populations.

This study seeks to help fill this gap by creating a global analysis of the relative importance of different barriers to one critical component of access - availability of essential medicines - using two methods: 1) a statistical analysis of the relative impact of 20+ policy-related variables within the pharmaceutical value chain on availability of essential medicines; followed by 2) a case study analysis that examines the challenges and impact of key variables on the ground in a range of LMICs. Within the statistical analysis, multivariate regression and correlation analysis were performed (more details on the methodology employed can be found in section 1 and the Annex to the study). The purpose of the combined analysis is to identify the most substantial barriers to availability of essential medicines that may serve as a tool for maximizing national and international efforts to improve access.

The remainder of the report is organized as follows. The first section provides a brief overview of the scope of the analysis and a stepwise description of the study's methodology. The second section details the findings of the quantitative analysis, highlighting the five most substantial barriers to medicines availability identified in the analysis. The third section complements the statistical analysis with case study and anecdotal evidence on the extent and impact of these barriers on actual levels of availability of essential medicines in a number of LMICs. The final section draws on the above analysis to synthesize global policy insights on best leveraging today's efforts and resources aimed at strengthening access to and availability of essential medicines in LMICs.





1

STUDY METHODOLOGY

In order to establish an empirical basis for identifying the most substantial barriers to availability of essential medicines globally, this study employs two main analytical tools: 1) a statistical, cross-country analysis of how strongly different policy-related factors relate to levels of availability of essential medicines in LMICs; and 2) a set of case studies of select LMICs.

In the first, correlation and regression analysis are used to examine the strength of the relationship between an established measure of essential medicines availability in 50 LMICs and a set of 20+ indicators that seek to capture the main elements of the pharmaceutical value chain and are identified in the empirical literature as key barriers. This section will outline in brief the methodological approach taken in the statistical analysis. Further details on the methodology employed is also provided in the Annex to this study.

1.1 Measuring access to essential medicines

One of the most well established measures of availability of essential medicines – and one of the only, if not the only, cross-country measures – is generated from the WHO/Health Action International (HAI)'s Medicine Prices, Availability, Affordability and Price Components Database.³⁷ The WHO/HAI data is based on national or subnational surveys (of major urban zones or regions) of public sector pharmacies and other medicines outlets concerning availability/stock of a selection of medicines (usually between 30 and 50) from the WHO's Essential Medicines List.³⁸

Specifically, this study employs the WHO/HAI data on the average availability of the lowest priced generic (based on prices faced by patients) of the selected medicines among surveyed public sector outlets for the latest available year (data for most countries is within the range of 2008-2013).³⁹ Though data is also available on availability in private sector outlets for some countries, we focus on public sector outlets based on the assumption that these are the primary or minimum points of accessing essential medicines in most LMICs (or should be, if basic health care and medicines coverage were available). In addition, it should be noted that our analysis looks at availability of the generic version(s) of the selected medicines as a proxy for essential medicines, based on the fact that the large majority of medicines on essential medicines lists today – including but not limited to the WHO's EML – are off-patent and therefore would be expected to be available in generic form. For instance, of the WHO's 29th (2015) Model List of Essential Medicines, which contains a little over 400 medicines, only 5-8% are estimated to be onpatent in developing countries.⁴⁰

1.2 Measuring potential barriers to access to medicines

Numerous factors across the pharmaceutical value chain – from manufacturing to dispensation and use – affect the availability of, and access to, essential medicines. These include different structural, resource, capacity and behavioralrelated factors such as those related to:

- Import and/or production: the ability to import a medicine or produce it domestically and various associated costs and impact on the price of the medicine (including import tariffs on finished medicines as well as ingredients),⁴¹
- The supply chain: including adequate infrastructure and systems for distributing medicines across a country, particularly to rural areas. This can also include additional costs, such as different taxes and mark ups, that also affect the purchase price (which costs can sometimes exceed 100% of the price of the dispensed medicine and which can limit ability to supply and purchase the medicine);⁴²

- Health care and medicines financing: the existence of an insurance or other type of financing scheme that includes coverage of essential medicines for all populations in need and can absorb at least a portion of the institutional and patient costs of supplying and accessing essential medicines and associated costs.⁴³ This may include a system for purchasing essential medicines using these resources and supplying them in a timely manner through a formal platform that covers relevant populations;
- The healthcare and pharmaceutical delivery system: the availability of high quality and adequately funded hospitals, clinics and pharmacies with well trained health care providers and pharmacists, including in rural areas, for the prescription, dispensation and delivery of essential medicines and ongoing treatment,⁴⁴
- The regulatory system: an efficient and effective framework for governing the healthcare system as well as the pharmaceutical supply chain, including ensuring the quality, safety and efficacy of medicines available in a country and protecting against anti-competitive practices in the supply of medicines; and
- Patient awareness and uptake of medicines: the level of cultural acceptance of medicines and awareness of their role in health and the extent to which dedicated programs exist for education and awareness raising.⁴⁵

The list is certainly not exhaustive but represents many of the key factors of availability of (and more widely, access to) essential medicines identified by other studies today.⁴⁶ Table 1 lists the 21 independent variables examined in relationship to the availability of medicines indicator:⁴⁷

It is worth noting that while there are no doubt various factors affecting a country's structural and financial capacity to supply essential medicines and the eventual rate of uptake – including level of development, income, geography, etc. – this study mainly focuses on policy-related factors, or on the policy-related aspects of these factors. Indeed, most of the indicators tested in this analysis may be directly or indirectly shaped by policy choices as vehicles for improving conditions for availability of essential medicines and health care generally.

1.3 Statistical analysis used

To measure the impact of the independent variables on the availability of essential medicines the study uses a combination of Pearson correlation and multivariate linear regression tests. Correlations were performed on each individual indicator identified in Table 1. For the multivariate regression tests the indicators were grouped by theme in order to measure the aggregate effect of key policy areas on availability of essential medicines. All tests were performed under a confidence level of 0.95 (a p-value of less than 0.05) and validated using standard tests.⁴⁸



| Category | Indicator | Source |
|-------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Taxes, tariffs and related trade barriers | Tariffs on medicinal products | WTO ⁴⁹ |
| | Trade-weighted average applied tariff rate | Global Competitiveness Report (GCR)/ Executive Opinion Survey ⁵⁰ |
| | VAT and other duties on medicines | WHO ⁵¹ |
| | Burden of customs procedures | GCR/Executive Opinion Survey |
| | Prevalence of non-tariff barriers | GCR/Executive Opinion Survey |
| Import and distribution systems | Quality of airport infrastructure | GCR/Executive Opinion Survey |
| | Quality of road infrastructure | GCR/Executive Opinion Survey |
| | Quality of seaport infrastructure | GCR/Executive Opinion Survey |
| Healthcare and medicines financing | Health expenditure, public (% of government expenditure) | World Bank Databank |
| | Total health expenditure as % of GDP | World Bank Databank |
| | Out-of-pocket expenditure as % of total health expenditure | World Bank Databank |
| Healthcare delivery: | Hospitals per 100,000 population | WHO Global Health Observatory |
| infrastructure and providers | Provincial hospitals per 100,000 population | WHO Global Health Observatory |
| | Physicians per 1,000 population | WHO Global Health Observatory |
| | Pharmaceutical personnel per 1,000 population | WHO Global Health Observatory |
| Effectiveness and efficiency of the | Burden of government regulation | GCR/Executive Opinion Survey |
| regulatory system | Effectiveness of anti-monopoly/ antitrust policy | GCR/Executive Opinion Survey |
| | Wastefulness of government spending | GCR/Executive Opinion Survey |
| Intellectual property protection | Strength of life sciences IP protection | US Chamber International IP Index/ Ginarte-Park Index ⁵² |
| Preventative health programs | Testing and counseling facilities, est. no. per 100,000 adult population | WHO Global Health Observatory |
| | Existence of health operational policy/ action plans | WHO Global Health Observatory ⁵³ |

TABLE 1 20+ potential barriers to access to medicines



2

KEY FINDINGS: IDENTIFYING TOP BARRIERS TO ESSENTIAL MEDICINES AVAILABILITY

This section presents the results of the two tiers of statistical analysis explored in this study.

2.1 Results of the correlation analysis: Identifying the top five factors most closely related to availability of essential medicines

As Table 2 details, of the 20+ potential barriers tested, twelve were found to have statistical

significance, with four correlations suggesting relationships of moderate strength (in yellow) and six correlations (in green) suggesting a strong linear connection between the indicators and availability of essential medicines.

TABLE 2 Results of the Pearson Correlation test: Top barriers to availability of essential medicines

| Variable | | Correlation | R ² | p-value |
|----------|---------------------------------|-------------|----------------|---------|
| 1 | Public health spending | 0.78 | 0.61 | <0.01 |
| 2 | Tariffs on medicines | -0.77 | 0.59 | <0.01 |
| 3 | General tariff rate | -0.69 | 0.48 | <0.01 |
| 4 | VAT/other duties on medicines | -0.65 | 0.42 | <0.01 |
| 5 | Out-of-pocket expenditure | -0.60 | 0.36 | <0.01 |
| 6 | Health spending % of GDP | 0.60 | 0.36 | <0.01 |
| 7 | No. of physicians | 0.55 | 0.30 | <0.01 |
| 8 | Burden of government regulation | 0.45 | 0.20 | <0.01 |
| 9 | Anti-monopoly policy | 0.44 | 0.19 | <0.01 |
| 10 | Burden of customs procedures | 0.43 | 0.18 | <0.01 |
| 11 | Efficiency of gov't spending | 0.36 | 0.13 | <0.05 |
| 12 | Airport infrastructure | 0.34 | 0.12 | <0.05 |
| 13 | Testing/counseling facilities | 0.33 | 0.11 | >0.05 |
| 14 | Health operational policy | 0.32 | 0.10 | >0.05 |
| 15 | Non-tariff barriers | 0.31 | 0.10 | >0.05 |
| 16 | Road infrastructure | 0.31 | 0.10 | >0.05 |
| 17 | Seaport infrastructure | 0.27 | 0.07 | >0.05 |
| 18 | Hospitals | 0.27 | 0.10 | >0.05 |
| 19 | Pharmaceutical personnel | -0.19 | 0.04 | >0.05 |
| 20 | Life sciences IP protection | 0.13 | 0.02 | >0.05 |
| 21 | Provincial hospitals | 0.11 | 0.07 | >0.05 |

Strength of the relationship with availability of essential medicines

📕 Strong 📕 Moderate 📕 Weak 📕 Very weak

The factors exhibiting the closest link to availability of essential medicines are described below, beginning with the five factors with the strongest relationship (starting from the factor most closely linked):

1. Level of healthcare financing and de-prioritization of health care in governments' budgets

The indicator that was found to have the strongest relationship to access to essential medicines is the share of spending on health of total government spending, as measured by the World Bank. This indicator represents all of the funds earmarked for maintaining or improving the health status of the population, provided by the central government and/or at state/regional/municipal levels.⁵⁴ As mentioned, given that universal health care systems and/or health "safety net" programs are typically financed in some degree by the public

sector where they exist in developing countries, the level of public spending on health provides a signal of the existence and scope of resources dedicated to providing basic health care, including essential medicines and vaccines, to all populations in need in a given country. With a correlation strength of 0.78, the share of health expenditure within public spending displays a relationship that is strong to "very strong". Indeed, an R-square value of 0.6 suggests that under that model spending on health explains about 60% - a high degree – of the variance in access to medicines.

This strong relationship suggests that patients in countries whose governments prioritize and provide dedicated resources for healthcare and medicines tend to have significantly higher availability of essential medicines. As is evident in Figure 1, countries whose annual public spending on health takes approximately 15% on average of the government's budget experience double

FIGURE 1 Association between availability of essential medicines and level of public expenditure on healthcare



Sources: WHO/HAI, 2017; The World Bank, 2017; analysis: Pugatch Consilium

the level of availability of essential medicines (65%-70% on average) compared to countries whose spending on health is 10% or lower of the annual budget (30% or lower rates of availability of essential medicines).

2. High tariffs on medicines and raw materials of pharmaceutical products

Tariffs on medicines have been found by empirical literature and international organizations to be of little value to patients and governments alike and, in fact, to generate negative outcomes. One comprehensive study covering more than 150 countries has found that tariffs on medicines generate less than 0.1% of the GDP in 92% of the countries.⁵⁵ A recent study found that high tariff rates on medicines in India (30%-35%) resulted in increases in drug prices yet generated less than 0.01% of India's GDP.⁵⁶ As noted by the WHO/ HAI, taxes and other types of duties on medicines

"reduce utilization, particularly by the poor and elderly, and reduce compliance with costeffective preventive and chronic disease treatment regimes".⁵⁷ The WHO recommends that essential medicines should be exempt from taxation.

Despite the call for eliminating tariffs and other duties on essential medicines, as is evident in Figure 2, many LMICs still impose relatively high duties on imported medicinal products, whether as finished products or as raw materials for local production.⁵⁸ For instance, under the WTO's "Pharmaceutical Zero-for-Zero Initiative", which was launched in 1995, nearly 10,000 drug products are today traded duty-free by 34 countries, with a total value of over USD50 billion, yet no LMICs are signatories to this initiative.⁵⁹

In fact, tariffs on medicines were found to be one of the strongest factors linked to and explaining gaps in availability of essential medicines. The





Source: WHO/HAI, 2017; WTO, 2017; analysis: Pugatch Consilium

correlation between the two variables showed a strength of -0.77, suggesting a strong, statistically significant relationship. The negative value indicates a reverse relationship: the higher the tariffs on medicines, the lower the rate of essential medicines availability. Furthermore, the correlation test yielded an R-square value of 0.59; as with public spending on health, this value indicates that the tariff rate applied to medicines has a strong explanatory power – in other words, a strong impact – on availability of essential medicines.

A relationship of similar strength was also found when analyzing the correlation between access to essential medicines and the trade-weighted average applied tariff rate (as measured by the



World Economic Forum's Executive Opinion Survey, 2016-17), which showed a correlation strength of -0.69, suggesting a strong, statistically significant reverse relationship as well, when accounting for volume of trade. (In the final results, this indicator is subsumed into the medicines tariffs indicator, given the similarity in their relationship to essential medicines availability.)

Looking more closely at Figure 2, the picture is clear: many of the sampled countries with the weakest availability of essential medicines are also those with the highest tariffs on medicines. The majority of the countries that impose tariffs on medicines of 4% and above experience essential medicines availability rates of 40% or less, while the few countries that impose significantly high tariffs on medicines – over 8% ad valorem duty – experience the lowest availability rates (20% or less). In contrast, countries that impose a reduced tariff rate or that have eliminated tariffs for medicines entirely tend to experience relatively higher rates of availability of essential medicines – 60% and more.

3. High Value-Added Tax (VAT) and additional duties on medicines

On top of duties on imported goods, VAT applied within a country is an additional regressive duty whose impact on access to and availability of medicines is twofold. First, it has been shown to result in direct price increases of 30%-45% of the retail price along with tariffs and additional duties.⁶¹ Second, its regressive form places a heavier burden on the poor - populations lacking essential medicines the most – by requiring a larger share of their income.⁶² These factors may feed into availability of essential medicines in a number of ways: to the extent duties affect medicines outlets or procurement entities they can make essential drugs too costly for outlets to purchase; and more indirectly, higher drug costs limit patient demand, leading to reduced stocking of these medicines. For these reasons numerous developed and developing countries have lowered or eliminated duties on all or on some medicines, such as prescription or reimbursed medicines. For example, of 30 European countries with a VAT regime in place, 26 apply either a reduced VAT rate or provide a full exemption to medicines.63

| Country | VAT on medicines | Additional duties* | Total taxes on medicines |
|--------------|------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Ethiopia | 0% | | 0% |
| Kenya | 0% | | 0% |
| Mali | 8% | | 8% |
| Indonesia | 10% | | 10% |
| Bolivia | 13% | | 13% |
| South Africa | 14% | | 14% |
| Ghana | 15% | National Insurance levy | 15% |
| DR Congo | 0% | 17% turnover + additional taxes | 17% |
| Congo | 18% | 1% community tax | 19% |
| Mongolia | 15% | 6% stamp duty and other fees | 21% |
| India | 5% | 3% educational tax + 5%-16% state excise duties | 24% |
| China | 17% | 3% regional sales tax | 29% |
| Brazil | 18% | 6% state tax + 3%-10% sales & services tax + social contributions in certain states | 34% |
| Nigeria | 5% | ~30% "multiple tax regimes" | 34% |
| Peru | 12% | 19% goods & services tax + 2% local tax | 34% |

TABLE 3 VAT and additional duties on medicines, selected countries

Sources: WHO, Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies, 2015; WHO, Value Added Taxes (VAT)

on health services and medicines, 2015; analysis: Pugatch Consilium

* Does not include import tariffs

However, these same exemptions often do not exist in LMICs, and at the same time VAT rates can be significantly high, as VAT is seen as an abundant source of revenue which does not require a great deal of effort in collecting it. Some countries also impose additional duties – such as state/ community excise tax, stamp duty, sales tax or goods & services tax – which can result in a very high total tax rate, as much as 34% (such as in Brazil and Peru).⁶⁴ Table 3 provides a list of the VAT rates and additional duties on medicines in selected LMICs, based on several resources.

VAT and additional duties and their ballooning effect on drug prices (as described above) can represent an extreme burden for poor populations and for pharmacies/medicines outlets that would supply essential medicines. This is especially the case where patients are paying out-of-pocket and/ or insufficient resources exist to allow pharmacies to purchase these medicines. Indeed, VAT and additional duties are strongly associated with

availability of essential medicines, displaying a statistically significant negative relationship of 0.65, with an R-square value of 0.42, suggesting that these additional costs explain approximately 40% of the variance in access to medicines. As is evident in Figure 3, a clear distinction exists in terms of availability of essential medicines between countries that impose high rates of tax on medicines of 20% and above and those that impose either reduced taxes or exempt medicines from taxes entirely. A stepwise relationship is particularly evident in this correlation, whereby countries imposing an average of around 20% taxes on medicines experience very poor rates of availability of medicines, compared to countries that impose lower taxes of around 15% and ~5%, which on average tend to experience availability rates of 50% and 70%, respectively.



FIGURE 3 Association between availability of essential medicines and rates of VAT and additional duties

WHO/HAI Median availability of selected generic medicines (lowest price), 2008-13

Source: WHO, Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies, 2015; WHO, Value Added Taxes (VAT) on health services and medicines, 2015; analysis: Pugatch Consilium

4. High out-of-pocket spending on health and medicines

The requirement to pay out-of-pocket (OOP) for medicines also represents a central barrier to access to and availability of medicines for billions of people living in poverty. While tariffs, VAT and other duties affecting drug prices hinder access from the supply side, a high share of OOP spending on health (including medicines) hinders access to medicines from the demand side by limiting patients' ability to pay for needed treatments and driving additional costs. An analysis of surveys of 86 countries revealed that as much as 13% of the households in some countries incur catastrophic payments due to high share OOP spending on health and medicines, and about 5% of households are pushed to poverty.⁶⁵ In turn, this leads to low uptake in LMICs (especially in poorer areas) and various knock-on effects, including potentially fewer resources allocated to essential

medicines supply as a result. Table 4 provides a comparative look at the most recent data on OOP spending rates in 20 selected countries.

The share of OOP expenditure shows a strong relationship to availability of medicines, with a correlation strength of -0.6, and an R-square value of 0.36, suggesting a negative relationship between the two variables where at least a third of the variance in access to medicines is explained by the share of OOP spending. Figure 4 suggests that most of the countries that experience poor rates of availability of medicines are the countries in which the rate of OOP spending is at 60% or higher. In comparison, countries with relatively low share of OOP spending tend to provide their patients with twice as much access to essential medicines. TABLE 4 Share of out-of-pocket expenditure as a percent of total health expenditure, selected countries (2014 or latest available year)

| Country | OOP spending as a % of total expenditure on health | Country | OOP spending as a % of total expenditure on health |
|--------------|-------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-------------------------------------------------------|
| Kenya | 26.1% | Mexico | 44.0% |
| Peru | 28.6% | Indonesia | 46.9% |
| Ethiopia | 32.3% | Iran | 47.8% |
| Malaysia | 35.3% | Ecuador | 48.4% |
| Tunisia | 37.7% | Pakistan | 56.3% |
| DR Congo | 38.8% | Morocco | 58.4% |
| Burkina Faso | 39.1% | India | 62.4% |
| Chad | 39.2% | Nigeria | 71.7% |
| Uganda | 41.0% | Yemen | 76.4% |
| Mongolia | 41.6% | | |

Source: The World Bank, 2017; analysis: Pugatch Consilium





Sources: WHO/HAI, 2017; The World Bank, 2017; analysis: Pugatch Consilium

5. Health care and medicines representing a small share of the total economy

Total health expenditure (public and private spending) as a share of GDP is an additional indicator for the breadth and robustness of healthcare systems. An under-financed healthcare system, whether from public or private resources, results in a lower budget for public medicines outlets which leads to insufficient supplies and poor availability rates of essential medicines. The share of health in the total economy is the fifth variable of those sampled in the study that displays a strong association with availability of essential medicines, with a correlation strength of 0.6. Adding to the share of public spending on health and the level of OOP spending, the strong relationship between access to medicines and the scope of healthcare systems further strengthens the understanding that it is critical for countries to allocate sufficient resources to health care

(including for medicines) in order provide their citizens with adequate access to basic medicines.

As seen in Figure 5, here too a clear liner relationship exists between the two variables, where countries whose total health spending accounts for ~7% or more of the GDP tend to experience substantially better rates, of 60% and more, of availability of essential medicines, compared with countries whose total health spending accounts for 6% of the GDP and less, which provide their populations with only 20%-40% of availability of essential medicines.

Additional barriers to availability of essential medicines

Although the study indicates that the five factors discussed above represent the most substantial barriers to availability of essential medicines, this is not to say that the other sampled factors are

FIGURE 5 Association between availability of essential medicines and total expenditure on health (as a share of GDP)



Source: The World Bank, 2017; analysis: Pugatch Consilium



not also important to address. In fact, as Table 2 outlines a number of indicators display moderately strong relationships with availability of essential medicines.

Volume of physicians, correlation strength: 0.55

A statistically significant relationship, just below the threshold of 'strong', and with an R-square value of 0.3, suggesting that the lack of physicians and other health care providers, who are crucial conduits for medical consultation and drug prescription as well as raising patient awareness to needed treatment, is an additional barrier to availability of essential medicines.

Burden of government regulation, correlation strength: 0.45

Burdensome requirements of the public administration (such as compliance with non safety related regulations, permits and reporting) can add substantial costs to the supply of medicines, and have an indirect effect on prices.

Effectiveness of anti-competition/antitrust policy, correlation strength: 0.44

Countries lacking a framework that provides for fair competition in the pharmaceutical value chain and in the health care system (and in turn, may see unethical business practices and high rates of corruption) tend to experience lower rates of availability of essential medicines.

Burden of customs procedures, correlation strength: 0.43

In addition to the added costs incurred from tariffs, duties and taxes, the burden of red tape around customs procedures, delays in clearance and overall inefficiency of the customs system (and associated costs) display a negative relationship with actual availability of medicines in pharmaceutical outlets.⁶⁶

2.2 Results of the multivariate regression tests: Measuring the amassed effect of wider policy areas on availability of essential medicines

In order to confirm these results and, given that the factors showing the strongest relationship with availability of essential medicines fall within two wider policy areas – namely 1) taxes and tariffs; and 2) healthcare and medicines financing – the second tier of this analysis uses multivariate regression to measure their amassed effect on access. Specifically, these tests were performed on policy areas (based on the categories in Table 1) with variables showing moderate to strong correlation to availability of essential medicines.

Table 5 describes the results of the multivariate regression tests for each category, including the variables tested in aggregate, the P-value (statistical significance), and the coefficient of determination (expressed as the R²).

| Category | Variables included | R ² | p-value |
|---------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|---------|
| Healthcare and medicines funding | Public health expenditure (% of government expenditure) Total health spending as % of GDP Out-of-pocket expenditure as % of total health expenditure | 0.62 | <0.001 |
| Trade and supply chain (cost-related) | Tariffs on medicinal products Trade-weighted average applied tariff rate VAT and other duties on medicines Prevalence of non-tariff barriers Burden of customs procedures | 0.52 | <0.002 |
| Healthcare workforce | Physicians per 1,000 population Pharmaceutical personnel per 1,000 population | 0.4 | <0.005 |
| Regulatory system | Burden of government regulation Wastefulness of government spending Effectiveness of anti-corruption/antitrust policy | 0.35 | <0.01 |
| Distribution infrastructure | Quality of airport infrastructure Quality of road infrastructure Quality of seaport infrastructure | 0.3 | <0.022 |

| | r | 1.1 | • | | | 1. | |
|---------|--------|-------------|------------|-----------|------------|--------|-------|
| Results | ot mi | iltivariate | rearession | tests on | correlated | nolicy | areas |
| Results | 011110 | annvariate | regression | 10313 011 | concluted | poncy | urcus |

Source: Pugatch Consilium analysis

These results reinforce the results from the correlation analysis and provide a number of insights into the wider policy implications in relation to access to essential medicines:

1. Underdeveloped or under-funded health care and medicines systems are a top barrier to availability of essential medicines

The level of healthcare and medicines financing shows the strongest relationship with access to medicines, explaining approximately 60% of the variance in availability of essential medicines in public sector outlets across LMICs. This result suggests that the most significant barrier to access to essential medicines is inadequate financing from governments for, at a minimum, basic health care and drug coverage, and lack of a private sector to fill in this gap. This then shifts the burden of costs to patients, significantly limiting access and driving further poverty, which contributes to perpetuating the cycle of low availability and access.

It goes without saying that these results can mean different things for different countries. For example, for middle-income countries with the means and platforms in place to channel greater resources into health and drug coverage these results underscore the urgent need to prioritize financing for universal health care or another type of safety net that reaches to currently neglected populations and covers essential medicines. One often cited example (which will be developed further in the next section) is India: health care and medicines account for a relatively small share of India's economy, with a total health expenditure of only 4.7% of its GDP. In addition, the share of OOP spending on healthcare in India is among the highest in the world (62.4%), with about 75% of OOP spending used to purchase medicines.⁶⁷ This does not reflect instances where people opted to not purchase medicines due to lack of funds. In this context, despite being among the world's largest manufacturers of generic drugs, an estimated 50-80% of people in India lack access to essential medicines on a regular basis.⁶⁸

At the same time, for low-income countries, particularly least developed countries, these results point to the value of committing resources to establishing a tangible and effective basic health care and medicines coverage, potentially with international or philanthropic support. Funds are no doubt limited but what these results suggest is that directing available efforts and financing, including from the government, specifically to country-wide platforms enabling free or low-cost coverage of a set of essential medicines should be top of the list for countries seeking to improve access to and availability of medicines.

2. Added costs through taxation, trade barriers and excessive red tape weigh heavily on essential medicines availability

The second policy area that was found to have the most significant impact on availability of essential medicines is the supply chain, which includes various tariffs and duties applicable to medicines, burden of customs procedures and additional national and sub-national taxation. A coefficient of determination of 0.52 indicates that under that model at least 50% of access to essential medicines is explained by the amassed effect of these policy-related barriers. The actual impact may even be higher, considering the fact that other costs that are added to drug prices (such as insurance and freight, banking fees, importers' mark-up, clearing charges, guality assurance, transportation and more)⁶⁹ were not included in the regression analysis.

Although a number of factors contribute to cost and affordability of medicines, these results provide interesting insight into factors that appear to be contributing heavily to high costs (or lack of affordability) of generic and other essential drugs in many LMICs. They shed light on where governments can focus their efforts, on top of dedicating resources to health and medicines coverage, when seeking to improve availability of essential medicines.

3. There is no silver bullet for improving availability of essential medicines; other areas remain important, particularly improving personnel and infrastructure for distribution/ delivery and regulatory frameworks, where resources are available

Interestingly, while many of the variables tested showed weak to moderate relationships to availability of essential medicines when tested individually, when analyzing their aggregated impact - such as the total regulatory system or capacity for health care delivery - a strong and statistically significant relationship is visible. Above all, this finding suggests that, there is no "silver bullet" for improving availability of essential medicines, and while the areas discussed in the first two points display the closest link to availability of medicines, this does not mean that other factors are not empirically associated with availability of medicines. In fact, the results indicate that availability of healthcare providers and the effectiveness and efficiency of the regulatory system both can explain around or nearly 40% of essential medicines available - a very substantial portion. As a result, where additional resources are available, these areas should also be addressed in policy reform.

Patent protection and access to essential medicines: What it is and what it isn't

IP rights and patent protection have been and remain at the core of heated debates over their potentially detrimental effect on access to medicines and drug prices. For instance, the 2016 final report of the UN High-Level Panel on Access to Medicines makes the link between access to essential medicines and patents as a potential obstacle:

...[E]nsuring access to medicines, and particularly to essential medicines, is a fundamental elements of [State] obligations... On the one hand, governments seek the economic benefits of increased trade. On the other, the imperative to respect patents on health technologies could, in certain instances, create obstacles to the public health objectives of WTO Members."⁷⁰

In addition, among the recommendations of the Panel is a call for all WTO members to "make full use of TRIPS flexibilities...to promote access to health technologies when necessary".⁷¹

Given that, as mentioned, essential medicines lists – and particularly the WHO's Model List of Essential Medicines⁷² – are comprised of medicines the majority of which are off-patent (up to 95% by WIPO estimates) it does not seem likely that patents are a main barrier to access to essential medicines today or have a significant impact on prices of most essential medicines. Indeed, the study has empirically identified other factors that are strongly statistically related to availability of essential medicines.

Still, it is worthwhile to examine whether there is a statistical relationship between the level of intellectual property (IP) protection (especially, where possible, of existing IP rights aimed specifically at life sciences) and availability of essential medicines globally. Do countries with less stringent levels of IP protection, including the use of so-called "TRIPS flexibilities" such as use of compulsory licensing, tend to experience greater levels of availability of essential medicines?

Figure 6 displays the relationship between IP protection (as measured by the Patent Rights Index and the US Chamber's International IP Index, where available)⁷³ and availability of essential medicines. As is clearly evident, IP protection displays nearly no relationship to availability of essential medicines, with a correlation of 0.13 and a coefficient of determination of nearly 0, indicating that patent and other IP protection do not explain the variance in availability of medicines. Indeed, a closer look at a sample of different LMICs with high variance in terms of rates of availability of essential medicines (depicted in Figure 7) also shows that the level of IP protection remains very low across these countries.





Source: US Chamber (2017); Park (2008/2010); analysis: Pugatch Consilium



Hence, relaxing patent protection and IP rights for life sciences more generally does not appear to have a statistical effect on or bear a relationship with availability of essential medicines empirically. Rather, these results and the wider results of the study suggest that the issue of IP protection is not relevant – or at least, not a top priority – for discussions on how to lower prices of essential medicines and truly strengthen availability and access to them in LMICs.





WHO/HAI Median availability of selected generic medicines (lowest price), 2008-13

IP Index 5th edition, life sciences-related score/Ginarte-Park Index 2010 scores, standardized to 100

Source: US Chamber (2017); Park (2008/2010); analysis: Pugatch Consilium



3

EVALUATING BARRIERS TO ESSENTIAL MEDICINES AVAILABILITY ON THE GROUND: CASE STUDIES OF SELECT LMICS

The previous section identified five factors that are most closely related to availability of essential medicines that fall under the umbrella of either lack of universal health and medicines coverage or high taxes and tariffs on medicines. This section will explore the real and practical challenge that inadequate financing for medicines and added costs in the supply chain pose for availability of, and more widely access to, essential medicines by looking at a number of case studies of LMICs that face these challenges. The countries examined reflect a sample of representative LMICs, including major middle-income countries and least developed countries.

3.1 Middle-income countries



In Brazil, years of economic hardship and political turmoil have put a strain on the federal budget including funding for the healthcare system. Indeed, just in 2016 the budget for the country's Universal Health System (SUS) was cut by 10% and the Healthcare Minister himself acknowledged that the Government cannot fulfil its duty - enshrined in article 196 of the Constitution – to ensure health for the entire population.⁷⁴ This in itself has a major impact on medicines coverage, as medicines constitute the main item on Brazilians' health bill,75 reaching close to 75% of the monthly healthcare expenditure for low-income patients.⁷⁶ In 2017 budget cuts have resulted in the closure of the national pharmacy program and its 393 federal pharmacies.77

On top of ongoing cuts to the health and medicines budget, Brazil also has one of the highest and most complex tax regimes for medicines worldwide.⁷⁸ The average tax burden for drugs across all states is around 34%, which only rose further in 2016 following the decision by 12 states to increase the Tax on Sales and Services.⁷⁹ Recently, social contributions levied on the import of medicines were also raised by 4%.⁸⁰ This has had a strong negative effect on medicines prices in Brazil, with more than a third of the price of drugs sold in pharmacies earmarked for or attributed to taxation. In comparison, the tax burden on veterinary products is only 13%.⁸¹ Although waivers on some taxes are available for the majority of drugs, their application is fragmented and delayed.⁸² The result is a highly complex and costly system, with more than 50 taxes, fees and contributions levied on drugs.⁸³

The lack of adequate resources for health and medicines coverage and delivery and the costs of the punitive tax environment – which has only heightened in the past several years - along with other factors⁸⁴ pose serious obstacles to the ability to supply and access essential medicines in Brazil. In primary health care facilities, local studies suggest that, on average, 40% of the medicines prescribed are not available when needed.⁸⁵ Another survey found that basic medicines like insulin were missing from half of public hospitals visited.⁸⁶ In state pharmacies, drug shortages are registered frequently for many diseases. In the Rio Farmes state, roughly 70,000 people have reportedly been affected by lack of treatments for chronic (as well as rare) diseases,⁸⁷ and nearly one in five listed drugs was noted as unavailable in recent surveys.⁸⁸ Similarly, in the state of San Paolo, 21,000 people fell short of key drugs to treat Hepatitis C, Alzheimers and cancer.⁸⁹ Faced with widespread shortages of essential medicines, patients have increasingly resorted to judicial measures to receive drugs through the National Health System.⁹⁰



India

As mentioned, India faces major gaps in access to essential medicines, particularly among poor and rural populations, despite having been known for many years as the "pharmacy of the developing world" for its world leading generics industry. Recent studies point to the chronically low level of government spending on health and the wider lack of resources dedicated to ensuring drugs produced in India are actually made available in public medicines outlets.⁹¹

The healthcare system is plagued by underfinancing, with public spending on health at only 1.4% of GDP and per capita spending more than five time less than China.⁹² The Indian government covers only one third of healthcare costs, and the share further decreases when looking specifically at pharmaceuticals, where the government accounts for 7.2% of total spending.93 Spending dedicated to essential medicines is therefore also limited, despite announced desire to improve availability of low-cost drugs. In addition, health insurance plans are currently limited to less than 20% of the population.⁹⁴ This is reflected in the high rate of OOP spending on medicines (at over 60%), one of the highest globally.⁹⁵ In addition, large variation in public spending on drugs is registered among states.⁹⁶

Gaps in drug funding are borne out on the ground. For instance, from 2011 to 2015 India provided only slightly more than half of the money committed for its tuberculosis program.⁹⁷ Without a practical safety net, the number of Indians falling into poverty because of healthcare costs remains stunningly high (around 7% of total population).⁹⁸ Roughly one in five Indians relies on borrowing to fund medical treatment.⁹⁹

In this context, any price increase is directly relayed to patients and further reduces their capacity to access treatment, including through the Indian taxation and tariff system for pharmaceuticals. Drugs in India are subject to 5% VAT and a 3% education tax, which add to state taxes ranging from 5% to 16%.¹⁰⁰ As a result, between 13 to 24% of the retail price of drugs is attributable to taxes.¹⁰¹ With the unfolding of the Goods and Services Tax regime – a single-tax system across India to be implemented in 2017 – the total tax rate applicable to pharmaceuticals is expected to increase and result in prices rising by at least 4%.¹⁰² Furthermore, India's import tariffs on medicines – with a levy of 10% across the board – are among the highest globally, including on vaccines.¹⁰³ Only five countries (including Nepal, Pakistan, DR Congo and Russia) are on record as applying a higher rate.¹⁰⁴

In spite of this already high charge for taxes and tariffs on medicines, in 2016 the Indian government increased the number of products subject to tariffs to 76 additional drugs – <u>47 of which are on India's</u>. National List of Essential Medicines – including life-saving oncology and HIV treatments.¹⁰⁵ The measures, intended to protect local manufacturers and boost the "Make in India" initiative¹⁰⁶ could result in a further 10-25% increase of final prices.¹⁰⁷

This environment (compounded by other challenges like lack of infrastructure and a complex procurement system) completely undermines the potential India uniquely possesses to supply essential medicines across the country. Indeed, despite its substantial local pharmaceutical industry, shortages of essential drugs are registered regularly, including in public facilities responsible for supplying treatments to the poorest.¹⁰⁸ A recent study in the state of Chhattisgarh showed that only 58% of the generic medicines prescribed in public health facilities there were provided by the same public outlets, although the government committed to free provision of essential drugs.¹⁰⁹ Another survey carried out in districts of Maharashtra found that essential drugs like paracetamol and common antibiotics were insufficiently supplied in 75% of the primary health centers surveyed, and were not available in 13% of them.¹¹⁰ Similarly, in private pharmacies drug shortages are the norm. A recent study showed that availability of human insulin in Delhi's private pharmacies was 44%, compared to a reported WHO availability target of 80%.¹¹¹ The more expensive, analogue insulin was available only in 13% of outlets.

Lack of drug availability hampers the effectiveness of the country's free treatment programs, notably for HIV/AIDS.¹¹² Supply of anti-retroviral (ARV)



drugs by government-run hospitals has reportedly been patchy since 2013, even more so since 2015.¹¹³ In spite of the fact that free ARVs have been provided for since 2004, only 44% of eligible patients received ARV treatment in 2015.¹¹⁴ A recent IHS study mentions delays in approving tenders, inefficiency of the supply chain and late payment to manufacturers as the main problems affecting ARV availability.¹¹⁵

The just-launched National Health Policy contains ambitious plans to raise public health expenditure to 2.5% of GDP by 2025 and increase the spread of health insurance plans.¹¹⁶ In addition, recognizing the growing role of health costs in generating poverty, the Indian government has set a target for reducing incidence of catastrophic expenditure by 25%.¹¹⁷ Achieving the objectives of the National Health Policy and reconciling them with industrial ambitions will require a coherent approach across policies, recognizing for instance the punitive role of high taxes on drug access and availability, and the advantages of better drug availability for the local pharmaceutical sector.

Indonesia

Similar to India, Indonesia is faced with a large population and under-budgeting for health care and medicines. The Indonesian government spends only 1.1% of the country's GDP on health care, less than India and among the lowest level worldwide.¹¹⁸ Indonesia is eager to expand its healthcare and insurance system to reach all of its citizens through the "Jaminan Kesehatan Nasional" (JKN) program, which set as a target for achieving universal healthcare by 2019 through its single payer health insurance system.¹¹⁹ Nevertheless, plagued by continued under-budgeting the Healthcare and Social Security Agency (BPJS) faces a soaring deficit that is expected to result in higher premiums and lower reimbursement levels than targeted.120

In addition, although decreasing, out-of-pocket spending remains high, slightly less than half of total expenditure on health.¹²¹ Spending on medicines is reportedly the biggest driver of expenditure, even among the currently insured, partly linked to their lack of availability in the standard distribution network (see below discussion).¹²²

Moreover, despite a growing focus on developing the local generic sector, the Indonesian pharmaceutical market displays comparatively high drug prices.¹²³ Including generics, drug prices stand at above WHO modeling of international reference prices.¹²⁴ In a bid to offset high local drug prices, the Indonesian government is also encouraging the import of low-cost pharmaceutical products from other neighboring countries with potentially weaker quality controls, such as Bangladesh.¹²⁵

Notwithstanding the government's efforts, the lack of effective universal health care along with other factors (such as poor infrastructure and distribution channels) means that essential medicines supply remains inadequate in Indonesia. Only about half of the drugs on the WHO Model Essential Drug List are estimated to be readily available throughout the country (also due in part to the fact that the Indonesia EDL is smaller than the WHO list).¹²⁶ Even just considering the domestic EDL, a survey of 9,000 health centers found that 85% had less than 80% of the medicines on the national list in stock.¹²⁷ In addition, the country has the lowest coverage of malaria control interventions for at-risk persons (except Nepal) and the lowest estimated coverage of ARV therapy among people living with HIV (nearly 10% of the population), except Pakistan.¹²⁸ National coverage also rates below the global average with regard to vaccines.

3.2 Low-income countries

According to the WHO, inadequate availability of treatment and lack of medical personnel are the main reasons behind the persistently high mortality rate for diseases particularly affecting low-income countries such as HIV, malaria and tuberculosis.¹²⁹ At the same time, low spending on health and related challenges of high out-ofpocket spending, limited infrastructure and trained medical staff are common across low-income countries. Furthermore, paradoxically, generic medicines are sold in LDCs at largely above international reference prices. A 2012 WHO study found that in the public sector generic medicines cost on average 250% more than the international reference price, and were available in less than only 40% of facilities.¹³⁰ Tariffs and multiple taxes along the supply chain are key factors attributed to these price discrepancies, for instance in Sub-Saharan Africa.¹³¹

The Democratic Republic of Congo is one least developed country that exhibits the challenges and implications of inadequate prioritization of health spending and draconic mark-ups in the supply chain quite poignantly. DR Congo has a very small healthcare budget (just about 3% of GDP on average over the past 15 years), and



this translates into few health facilities, faulty equipment and little to no health coverage for its citizens.¹³² Close to 50% of household expenditure is on health, with the majority of this devoted to medicines.¹³³ Moreover, high tariffs affecting medicines particularly inflate drug prices. DR Congo applies the highest average tariffs for pharmaceutical products worldwide, along with Nepal and Pakistan, and is one of few countries imposing tariffs on vaccines (and at a high rate of 10% at that).¹³⁴

In turn, and despite guidelines promoting access to essential medicines published in 2015 by the Ministry of Health,¹³⁵ severe gaps in availability remain in DR Congo. For instance, at present, less than 25% of those in need are reported to have access to ARV therapies.¹³⁶ Reportedly, hospitalized patients have to bring their own drugs and pay for essential materials such as syringes, gloves and needles.¹³⁷ In addition, the country remains particularly vulnerable to epidemics, with the international organization GAVI reporting that at least a third of healthcare centers have had to interrupt vaccination programs due to inadequate supplies and equipment.¹³⁸

Lack of funding and faulty infrastructure also undermine availability of medicines in Chad. Currently, no safety net is available for patients (though the government is considering creating universal health insurance).¹³⁹ According to a 2011 survey of medical facilities, lack of funding was the main reason behind the insufficient stock of essential pediatric medicines.¹⁴⁰ Only 43% of facilities had pediatric ARVs and just 21% had tuberculosis treatments. Also when available, drugs often do not reach patients due to lack of proper and timely distribution and affordability. Somewhat similar to DR Congo, Chad applies relatively high tariffs to pharmaceuticals, and notably also to vaccines (though, at 5% for both products, not as high as the rate applied in DR Congo).¹⁴¹

At the same time, there are also examples among low-income countries of governments taking steps towards committing greater resources to health care and medicines, introducing public health insurance systems, reducing out-of-pocket payments, and improving the drug supply chain. Burkina Faso, one of the poorest countries in

the world and one that continues to face many challenges in health care delivery and in securing better health outcomes, is nevertheless one illustrative case of how small steps can have visible impact on availability of essential medicines. Between 1990 and 2000 the country engaged in a lengthy reform of the health and pharmaceutical system amid wider economic reform. Among other steps, the government began redirecting increasing funds to health care and medicines and prioritizing these sectors, with the share of government spending on health of total public spending doubling between 1995 and 2005 from 9% to around 18% and leveling off around 15% (some of the highest rates among LDCs in Africa),¹⁴² which was then complemented by donor funding. In parallel to this process, a platform for centralized procurement of generic medicines, the Central Procurement Agency for Generic Essential Medicines, was created and endowed (it later became an independent, non-profit organization that is still funded by the Ministry of Health but aids in ensuring the funding stream is continuous).¹⁴³ This period also saw greater coverage for and establishing of basic health centers across the country, growth of health care providers and better availability of essential medicines and interventions.¹⁴⁴ According to one study from 2010, public sector pharmacies displayed on average a 73% rate of availability of 50 essential medicines, compared to a figure of about 40% on average across Africa.145

Having said this, government funding for health and medicines has not necessarily been maintained over the past five years in Burkina Faso, with for instance the level of public spending on health falling down closer to 10% of government spending since 2012-13.146 This trend is compounded by other factors, including markups in the supply chain that mean that the actual price of medicines is often beyond the reach of patients and out-of-pocket spending remains relatively high at around 40% of total health expenditure.¹⁴⁷ Today, Burkina Faso again faces the challenge of committing greater resources to health and essential medicines, especially as part of implementation of its recently adopted Universal Health Insurance.¹⁴⁸



4

CONCLUSIONS AND STRATEGIES FOR IMPROVING ESSENTIAL MEDICINES AVAILABILITY

The key question this report has sought to address is: from a global perspective, which policy-related barriers to accessing essential medicines are most closely linked to access? What does statistical and case study analysis of the relationship between different barriers and one measure of access – availability of essential medicines – tell us about which areas of policy reform countries may want to prioritize when seeking to improve access?

Today, major efforts are underway globally to improve conditions among LMICs for achieving a basic level of access to, and as part of that availability of, medicines. Countries and regional organizations also invest in local initiatives and agendas aimed at specific areas of health care and pharmaceutical policy reform. It is widely recognized that there are a number of challenges and policy areas affecting availability of essential medicines in LMICs today. Indeed, a significant body of empirical literature identifies a wide range of policy, structural and environmental factors. Existing efforts often attempt to target a number of these factors or, alternatively, highly specific areas that are perceived as "low hanging fruit".

What is often missing from these efforts globally is an empirical understanding of the relative importance or impact of different barriers on the availability of access essential medicines, including factors of supply and price. It goes without saying that a number of factors feed into the supply, affordability and actual accessibility of medicines, but for governments facing the real and urgent challenge of securing better access to basic medicines, addressing which of these factors is likely to yield the greatest and most tangible returns in terms of access?

This purpose of this report has been to help fill in this gap by using a combination of statistical and case study analysis of around 50 LMICs to identify the top barriers to one critical component of access – availability of essential medicines – from a universal perspective. Of over 20 barriers analyzed the most substantial barriers to availability of essential medicines surround two main areas:

- inadequate healthcare financing, as a proxy for the level of financial coverage of health services and interventions, including medicines; and
- imposing additional costs in the supply chain including tariffs and taxes on medicines (which are relayed to patients and medicines outlets).

One of the factors tested that displays a very low correlation and R^2 in relation to availability of essential medicines is the level of IP protection (as measured by the Patent Rights Index and the US Chamber's International IP Index). A correlation of 0.13 and a R^2 of nearly 0 indicate that the strength of IP rights does not explain the variance in availability of medicines in LMICs and that relaxing IP protection for medicines does not appear to have a statistical effect on the availability of essential medicines.

In addition to the statistical tests, case study analysis from several LMICs suggests that countries facing some of the most striking gaps in availability of essential medicines (each in their own way) are also characterized by an ongoing lack of prioritizing adequate resources for health and medicines and high tariffs, taxes and other markups in the supply chain. While each country faces its own unique set of circumstances, these areas remain insufficiently addressed or overlooked altogether, despite efforts to resolve other perceived factors of access taking place. At the same time, where countries, even LDCs, have taken steps, however small, to build practical initiatives addressing these specific areas they have seen results in terms of better health provision and wider availability of basic interventions.

TABLE 6 International targets and best practices for addressing key barriers to availability of essential medicines: Guide for action

| Recommended quantitative targets for LMICs | Recommended best practices |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Health and medicines financing | |
| Total expenditure on health At least 4-5% of GDP ¹⁴⁹ Public expenditure on health | Dedicate/secure a sufficient level of funding in line with international targets with the aim of establishing basic universal health coverage • Should involve creation of a type of pool of funds (prepaid for LICs, with small amount of user fees for MICs) equations arises and madicipael ¹⁵⁵ |
| 8-15% of total government expenditure (WHO¹⁵⁰, Abuja Declaration¹⁵¹) At least 5-6% of GDP (WHO¹⁵²) US\$86 per capita (in 2012 terms)¹⁵³ Out-of-pocket expenditure Less than 15-20% of total health expenditure¹⁵⁴ | Sources and mechanisms may vary (e.g. government revenues, social contributions, private insurance, philanthropic, etc) but government should play an important role in LMICs in order to minimize reliance on OOP spending¹⁵⁶ Allocate funding efficiently in the management and delivery of health services and interventions (including medicines) In LMICs the onus is on governments to put in place an effective system and infrastructure Payments should be structured to different levels of care and providers in line with domestic needs and should incentivize efficient use of resources¹⁵⁷ Exact health care delivery mechanisms (whether public, private or philanthropic health and medicines outlets) inherently vary by domestic needs and capacity Aim is to secure effective coverage and minimize household financial risk Within the wider health system, establish a dedicated system, infrastructure and technical capacity for funding and delivery of medicines, including: Clear and up-to-date framework for identifying essential medicines as a guide for procurement, stocking and use of medicines¹⁵⁸ |
| | • Ensure application by all relevant institutional actors |
| Trade and supply chain barriers | |
| Tariffs on medicines None (medicines exempted) ¹⁵⁹ | Tariffs and taxes on medicines should be minimized or eliminated altogether, particularly for essential medicines ¹⁶¹ |
| VAT and other duties on medicines Minimal to none (medicines | Evidence suggests that both tariffs and taxes on medicines are inefficient (representing a tax on the poor and reducing productivity) and raise the price of medicines¹⁶² Medicines-based tariff revenues should not merely be substituted by medicines-based taxes |
| exempted) ¹⁶⁰ | Taxes on medicines may be minimized through, for instance: Shifting burden of taxation to other areas of the economy (such as unhealthy habits or areas that are more efficient over the long-term)¹⁶³ Balancing the tax regime such that medicines face a more equal tax burden compared to other sectors |
| | Refrain from using trade and tax policies to boost domestic companies by levying high duties on, e.g., imported finished pharmaceutical products |
| Healthcare workforce | |
| Density of physicians, nurses & midwives 4.5 per 1,000 population ¹⁶⁴ | Strengthen and intensify recruitment and training of local health care personnel through inter alia accreditation systems in line with international standards and ensuring course completion ¹⁶⁶ |
| Density of pharmaceutical personnel | Enhance the distribution of healthcare personnel in line with current and future country-specific needs ¹⁶⁷ |
| ~0.85/1,000 population (estimated OECD average based on available data ¹⁶⁵) | Ensure healthcare workforce supply covers a diverse range of relevant skills (including up-to-date medicines delivery) within the wider umbrella of primary and preventative care ¹⁶⁸ |
| Regulatory system | |
| NA | Harmonize regulatory standards governing the quality, safety and efficacy of medicines in line with international norms including ICH and WHO good practices ¹⁶⁹ |
| | Ensure regulatory frameworks governing medicines are clear, consistent and efficient and that decision-making takes place in a transparent manner and on a sound legal basis ¹⁷⁰ |
| | Enhance international cooperation in order to promote the timely entry of drug and vaccine products to the market |

Global Lessons and Proposed Strategies for Improving Access to Essential Medicines

Recognizing that every country faces its own unique set of conditions – macroeconomic, geographical, cultural, or other - what do the above findings suggest for LMICs, organizations and other partners at the front line of efforts to improve access to and as part of that availability of, essential medicines? In a context of limited resources and acute needs, what should be countries' strategic approach to moving the needle in the availability of essential medicines? While this system will inherently and necessarily vary by country and situation, the following table outlines a number of international targets and best practices based on empirical literature and institutional guidance that policymakers and other partners may refer to when considering reforms.

It is also important to reiterate that there is no "silver bullet" for improving availability of essential medicines. The study results imply that where additional resources are available, areas such as improving infrastructure as well as distribution and delivery of medicines should be addressed in policy reform in partnership with international and philanthropic organizations and the private sector.

It is hoped that the findings of this study can further illuminate and aid in targeting the extensive efforts that are already taking place to improve access to essential medicines in LMICs. International, government and civil society discussions about access to essential medicines should explore how to integrate these findings into existing work on introducing universal health coverage and reducing duties for medicines in LMICs, both at an international and national level. There is also need for further understanding how these priorities can be applied in a given country and what they mean for decision-making concerning allocation of resources, problemsolving and generation of additional countryspecific data and insights.

A Note on Need for Further Empirical Research

This analysis seeks to build on the wider existing analysis about barriers to access to medicines as well as serve as a platform for further research and knowledge acquisition about which factors matter most for improving access to essential medicines, in what manner and how these lessons can be applied in different countries. It is hoped that future research could aid in addressing, among others, the following areas (this list is by no means exhaustive):

Data on availability of essential medicines

- There is a need for deeper, wider and more up-to-date data on availability of essential medicines. Specifically, the WHO/HAI dataset is an excellent one and the data should be collected (and the survey conducted) on a more consistent basis in a wider number of countries. This would aid both in country-specific analysis as well as further honing global analysis of essential medicines availability.
- In addition, particularly for low-income countries, to our knowledge cross-country data on availability of essential medicines does not currently account for the share of medicines or resources available from donors/philanthropic sources. Including this figure, where possible, would be helpful for generating a clearer picture of the full availability of essential medicines in different countries and delivery by different segments.
- Finally it also worth exploring alternative datasets to surveys in order to complement existing data and potentially capture a more dynamic picture of rates of availability.

Data on potential factors of/barriers to essential medicines availability

- As with rates of availability of essential medicines, it is important to ensure that indicators of factors of access are also kept current in terms of coverage of countries and years.
- Due to lack of quantitative measures with sufficient and relevant cross-country datasets it was not possible to capture the relationship between essential medicines availability and several identified barriers to access. These include other supply chain barriers such as scope and quality of pharmaceutical distribution systems; level of healthcare infrastructure (including comparing rural versus urban conditions); quality of the medicines regulatory system; and cultural and political barriers to access.
- Were greater indicators of barriers to access to be available, this could affect the relative importance of a given policy area or even raise to the fore a policy area that did not display a very strong relationship with medicines availability in our current analysis. For example, if a measure of the quality and effectiveness of the medicines regulatory system were available for a sufficient amount of LMICs it may be that, when tested, this area would exhibit an even stronger link to essential medicines availability than it does in the current study.







ANNEX: FURTHER DETAILS ON THE STATISTICAL ANALYSIS IN THE STUDY

This Annex outlines in brief the methodological approach taken in the statistical analysis discussed in sections 1 and 2 of this report. The study employs two layers of statistical analysis – Pearson correlation and multivariate linear regression – to examine the strength of the relationship between an established measure of essential medicines availability in around 50 LMICs and a set of 20+ indicators identified in the empirical literature as key barriers to availability of essential medicines.

In order to identify the most substantial barriers to availability of essential medicines, this study uses two tiers or statistical methods of analysis:

- 1. A Pearson Correlation test for assessing the existence and relative strength of the relationship between availability of essential medicines (the dependent variable) and each of the 20 potential barriers (the independent variables); and
- 2. A Multivariate Linear Regression test for assessing the amassed effect of a combination of two or more related independent variables on the dependent variable.

Tier 1: The Pearson Correlation test

Simply put, the Pearson Correlation Coefficient is a widely-used statistical method of establishing whether two variables are related to each other, or correlated. This statistical test provides a value between -1 and 1, which represents the strength of this correlation. Thus, the Pearson Correlation Coefficient tells us whether a linear relationship exists between two variables and if it is positive or negative.¹⁷¹

In this study, the strength of a given positive correlation follows this legend:

- .00-.19 "very weak"
- .20-.39 "weak"
- .40-.59 "moderate"
- .60-.79 "strong"
- .80-1.0 "very strong"

In addition, a Pearson Correlation also enables us to determine the "goodness of fit" of the data, also referred to as the *coefficient of determination* – a measurement of the alignment of the distribution of the data of the independent variable with the fitted line of regression. <u>Expressed as the</u> <u>R-squared (R²), this value provides a statistical</u> <u>measurement of the proportion of the variance</u> in the data of the dependent variable that is explained by the independent variable, or how much a change in the dependent variable may be explained by a given factor.

Each individual test of the correlation between two variables was performed in this study under a confidence level of 0.95 (reported as the P value being less than 0.05). A confidence level of 0.95 means that if this procedure would be repeated on multiple samples, the calculated confidence interval (i.e. a range estimation which is calculated from the observation, and therefore would be different for each sample) would encompass the true parameter of 95% of the time. In other words, the confidence interval represents values for the parameter, for which the difference between the parameter and the observed estimate is not statistically significant at the 5% level.

However, it is important to note that correlation does not imply causation. The fact that two variables are very strongly correlated does not mean that one has caused the other. <u>That said,</u> <u>a strong correlation does mean that a linear</u> <u>relationship exists between the two variables, the</u> <u>nature of which depends on the variables.</u>

Tier 2: The Multivariate Linear Regression test

As a second layer of analysis, the study also utilizes the Multivariate Regression test, which enables one to measure the nature of a relationship between two or more independent variables taken together and the dependent variable - in this case between each of the eight categories and access to essential medicines. In this study, the Multivariate Regression test serves two purposes: 1) as a distinct analysis to test and confirm the results of the Pearson Correlation exercise; and 2) to test the impact of a wider policy area or theme on availability of essential medicines - such as the overall level of financing of medicines or supply chain barriers. The Multivariate Regression test looks at amalgamated effect on essential medicines availability of groups of indicators from Table 1 in five categories:

- Healthcare and medicines financing
- Supply chain
- Healthcare delivery (providers)
- Regulatory system
- Import and production

Similar to the Pearson Correlation test, the Multivariate Regression test produces a Coefficient of Multiple Correlation, which in this test identifies whether a linear relationship exists between the group of measured independent variables (e.g. within one of the five categories) and the dependent variable, and if it is positive or negative. When raised by the power of 2, the R² value provides a statistical measurement, expressed as a percentage, of the proportion of the variance in the data of the dependent variable that is explained by the independent variable.

It is worth noting that in the regression tests performed the proportion of variance in the dependent variable explained by a given group of independent variables does not affect the explanatory power of other groups of independent variables tested within the regression analysis. The relative strength of different groups of variables is comparable by the size of the explanatory power of each out of 1 (or 100%). As a result, the ability of each variable to express variation in the dependent variable will overlap and will not add up to 1 (or 100%).

In order to run a Multivariate Linear Regression test a set of assumptions must be met, such as the existence of a linear relationship, normal distribution of the residuals and constant variance. In this study all of the Multivariate Regression tests were validated.¹⁷²

A note on the WHO/HAI measure of availability of essential medicines

As mentioned the study uses the WHO/HAI measure of availability of essential medicines, looking specifically at lowest price generics (based on prices face by patients). The data is drawn from national or sub-national surveys (of major urban zones or regions) of public sector pharmacies and other medicines outlets concerning the share of a selection of medicines (usually between 30 and 50) from the WHO's Essential Medicines List that are in stock in the outlets at the time of the survey.¹⁷³ The study relies on survey results for the latest available year (data for most countries is within the range of 2008-2013).¹⁷⁴ Though data is also available on availability in private sector outlets for some countries, we focus on public sector outlets based on the assumption that these are the primary or minimum points of access for essential medicines in most LMICs (or should be, if basic health care and medicines coverage were available).

NOTES

- ¹ Availability of essential medicines, measured here as the median percent availability of selected generic medicines in a sample of public medicines outlets, is one measure identified by the WHO reflecting access to medicines. (WHO Global Health Observatory, "Median availability of selected generic medicines (%)", Indicator Metadata)
- ⁱⁱ Beall, R. & Attaran, A. (2016), Patent-based Analysis of the World Health Organization's 2013 Model List of Essential Medicines, WIPO Global Challenges Report, pp.4, 49.
- ¹ Jowett, M. & Kutzin, J. (2015), "Raising revenues for health in support of UHC: strategic issues for policy makers", Health Financing Policy Brief No.1, WHO, 2015
- ² UN Sustainable Development Goals, Target 3.8; see, for instance, UN, "Goal 3: Ensure health lives and promote well-being for all at all ages", http://www.un.org/ sustainabledevelopment/health/
- ³ World Health Organization (WHO) (2009), Health financing strategy for the Asia Pacific region (2010-2015), Geneva, p.27
- ⁴ WHO (2010), Strategic directions to improve health care financing in the Eastern Mediterranean Region: moving towards universal coverage 2011-2015, WHO Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean
- ⁵ Abuja Declaration on HIV/AIDS, Tuberculosis and Other Related Infectious Diseases. April 2001
- ⁶ Jowett, M. & Kutzin, J. (2015), "Raising revenues for health in support of UHC: strategic issues for policy makers", Health Financing Policy Brief No.1, WHO, 2015
- ⁷ Mcintyre, D.M. (2014), "Shared Responsibilities for Health: A Coherent Global Framework for Health Financing", in Final Report of the Centre on Global Health Security Working Group on Health Financing, Chatham House: London, UK; see also: World Health Organization (High-level Taskforce on Innovative International Financing for Health Systems) (2009), More money for health and more health for the money
- ⁸ WHO (2010), "Health systems financing: the path to universal coverage", in World Health Report; see also: Xu, K.S., P. Jowett, M. Indikadahena, C. Kutzin, J. Evans, D.B. (2010), Exploring the thresholds of health expenditure for protection against financial risk, WHO: Geneva
- ⁹ See, for instance: WHO (2010), The World Health Report: Health Systems Financing: The Path to Universal Coverage, Geneva; Lagomarsino G, Garabrant A, Adyas A, et al (2012), "Moving towards universal health coverage: health insurance reforms in nine developing countries in Africa and Asia", Lancet, 380:933–43; Kutzin J. (2013), "Health financing for universal coverage and health system performance: concepts and implications for policy", WHO Bulletin, 91:602–1
- ¹⁰ Jowett, M. & Kutzin, J. (2015), "Raising revenues for health in support of UHC: strategic issues for policy makers", Health Financing Policy Brief No.1, WHO, 2015
- ¹¹ WHO (2010), Options for financing and optimizing medicines in resource-poor countries, Discussion Paper No.7, 2010
- ¹² WHO (2015), Essential medicines and basic health technologies for noncommunicable diseases: towards a set of actions to improve equitable access in Member States, WHO Discussion Paper, July 2015; Arney, L & Yadav, P. (2014), "Improving Procurement Practices in Developing Country Health Programs", Final Report, January 2014; WHO (2010), Options for financing...
- ¹³ WHO (2010), Options for financing and optimizing medicines in resource-poor countries, Discussion Paper No.7, 2010

- ¹⁴ WHO (2015), WHO Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies, 2015, pp.9-11
- ¹⁵ WHO / HAI Global (2014). "Sales Taxes on Medicines", Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies and Interventions, Policy brief number 5, February 2014, http://haiweb.org/ wp-content/uploads/2015/08/5_WHOHAI_Policy-Brief_ Taxes_2015.pdf; WHO, (2015). WHO Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies, Geneva, Switzerland, http:// apps.who.int/medicinedocs/documents/s21016en/s21016en. pdf; Bate, R., Tren, R. and Urbach, J. (2006). Still Taxed to Death: An Analysis of Taxes and Tariffs on Medicines, Vaccines and Medical Devices, AEI-Brookings Joint Center for Regulatory Studies
- ¹⁶ Ibid.
- ¹⁷ See for instance, WHO (2015), WHO Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies, 2015, pp.68
- ¹⁸ WHO (2016), Global strategy on human resources for health: Workforce 2030, p.42
- ¹⁹ WHO Global Health Observatory, "Pharmaceutical personnel density (per 1,000 population)", 2014 (calculated as average of available OECD countries)
- ²⁰ WHO (2016), Global strategy on human resources for health: Workforce 2030, p.15-22
- ²¹ Ibid., pp.23-28
- ²² WHO (2016), "Health Workforce Requirements for Universal Health Coverage and the Sustainable Development Goals", Human Resources for Health Observer Status Series, No.17, p.7
- ²³ WHO, "Assessing national medicines regulatory systems", http://www.who.int/medicines/areas/quality_safety/ regulation_legislation/assesment/en/ (Accessed August 2017)
- ²⁴ WHO, "Good regulatory practices: guidelines for national regulatory authorities for medical products", WHO/DRAFT/ October 2016
- ²⁵ WHO, Essential medicines and health products, Essential Medicines, http://www.who.int/medicines/services/ essmedicines_def/en/
- ²⁶ Beall, R. & Attaran, A. (2016), Patent-based Analysis of the World Health Organization's 2013 Model List of Essential Medicines, WIPO Global Challenges Report, pp.4, 49
- ²⁷ See, for instance: Cameron A, Ewen M, Ross-Degnan D, Ball D, Laing R (2009) Medicine prices, availability, and affordability in 36 developing and middle-income countries: A secondary analysis. Lancet 373: 240–249; Cameron A, Roubos I, Ewen M, Mantel-Teeuwisse AK, Leufkens HG, et al. (2011) Differences in the availability of medicines for chronic and acute conditions in the public and private sectors of developing countries. Bull World Health Organ 89: 412–421
- ²⁸ Doctors without Borders, "Access to Medicines", http:// www.doctorswithoutborders.org/issue/access-medicines
- ²⁹ Availability refers to the supply of essential medicines in medicinal outlets in a given country; it is one factor affecting ability to actually access medicines, though not the only one (other factors include cost of medicines to patients and awareness of available medicines).
- ³⁰ See: WHO Global Health Observatory, "Median availability of selected generic medicines, Data by country", http:// apps.who.int/gho/data/node.main.488?lang=en; and Health Action International, "Medicine Prices, Availability, Affordability & Price Components Database", http://haiweb. org/what-we-do/price-availability-affordability/priceavailability-data/.

- ³¹ UN High Level Panel on Access to Health Technologies (2016), Report of the United Nation Secretary-General's High-Level Panel on Access to Medicines, p.7
- ³² See, for example: IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics, Understanding the Role and Use of Essential Medicines Lists, April 2015
- ³³ Vandam, S. Access to Essential Medicines WHO update, EU Global Health Policy Forum, Brussels, 25 April 2016, https://ec.europa.eu/research/health/pdf/hpforum/access_ to_essential_medicines-a_who_update.pdf.
- ³⁴ Ibid.; Xu, K. Evans, D.B., Kawabata, K. et al. (2003). "Household catastrophic health expenditure: a multicountry analysis", The Lancet, Vol. 362, pp. 111-117.
- ³⁵ Wahlster, P. et al (2015), "Barriers to access and use of high cost medicines: A review", Health Policy and Technology, 4(3):191-214; Bigdeli, B. et al (2013), "Access to medicines from a health system perspective", Health Policy Plan., 23(7):692-704; Mercurio, B. (2007), "Resolving the Public Health Crisis in the Developing World: Problems and Barriers of Access to Essential Medicines", Northwestern University Journal of International Human Rights, Paper No.2007-23.
- ³⁶ Sammut, S. & Levine, D. (2016), Neat, Plausible, and Wrong: Why the focus on intellectual property fails to address the complexities of medicinal access in India.
- See: WHO Global Health Observatory, "Median availability of selected generic medicines, Data by country", http:// apps.who.int/gho/data/node.main.488?lang=en; and Health Action International, "Medicine Prices, Availability, Affordability & Price Components Database", http:// haiweb.org/what-we-do/price-availability-affordability/ price-availability-data/. See also: Van Mourik, M.S.M. et al. (2010). "Availability, price and affordability of cardiovascular medicines: A comparison across 36 countries using WHO/ HAI data", BMC Cardiovascular Disorders, Vol. 10, No. 25; Paniz, V.M.V et al. (2010). "Measuring access to medicines: a review of quantitative methods used in household surveys", BMC Health Services Research, Vol. 10, No. 146; Health Action International and Médicines Sans Frontières. (2015). "Empty Gestures: The EU's Commitments to Safeguard Access to Medicines, Review of the European Union's Trade & Investment Policy, September 2015, http://trade. ec.europa.eu/doclib/docs/2015/october/tradoc_153865.pdf.
- ³⁸ See: WHO (2015), WHO Model List of Essential Medicines, 19th List, April 2015, Amended November 2015. NB: While the study relied on data on essential medicines availability for 50 countries included in the database (where multiple studies were conducted in a given country, where possible data from the most recent study was used), at times some of these were excluded from individual computations due lack of available or up-to-date data for the independent variable(s) for those countries.
- ³⁹ See Table 1 in the Annex for a summary of the data on availability of generic medicines in public sector outlines in the 50 sampled countries.
- ⁴⁰ Beall, R. & Attaran, A. (2016), Patent-based Analysis of the World Health Organization's 2013 Model List of Essential Medicines, WIPO Global Challenges Report, pp.4, 49.
- ⁴¹ See, for instance: Olcay, M. & Laing, R. (2005), "Pharmaceutical Tariffs: What is their effect on prices, protection of local industry and revenue generation?", Prepared for the Commission on IPRs, Innovation and Public Health; see also: IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics (2014), Understanding the pharmaceutical value chain, November 2014
- ⁴² Health Action International, (2008). Medicine Prices, Availability, Affordability & Price Components, 2nd Ed., p. 129, http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/70013/1/ WHO_PSM_PAR_2008.3_eng.pdf.

- ⁴³ See for instance: WHO (2017), "World Health Statistics 2017: Monitoring Health for the SDGs", pp.17-18; WHO (2015), Tracking Universal Health Coverage, First Global Monitoring Report, pp.9-10
- See for instance: Cometto, G. et al (2014), "Health supply chain personnel: an integral part of the health workforce", Journal of Pharmaceutical Policy and Practice, Vol. 1 (Suppl 1): Iss.1; USAID Deliver Project (2013), Addressing Procurement Bottlenecks: A Review of Procurement Bottlenecks in Public Sector Medicine Supply Chains and Practical Approaches Taken to Resolve Them", Deliver Project, Task Order 4; WHO High Level Commission on Health Employment and Economic Growth, Final Report of the Expert Group, 2016
- ⁴⁵ See, for instance: O'Donnell, O. (2007). Access to health care in developing countries: breaking down demand side barriers, Cadernos de Saude Publica, Vol.23: No.12, pp.2820-34; Okumura, J., Wakai, S. & Umenai, T. (2002), "Drug utilization and self-medication in rural communities in Vietnam", Social Science and Medicines, Vol.54, pp.1875-86; Grossman, M. & Kaestner, R. (1997) "Effects of education on health", In: Behrman, JR & Stacey, N. (eds), The social benefits of education, Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan Press
- ⁴⁶ NB: The study does not specifically look at level of prices for essential medicines as an individual independent variable but rather looks at the factors directly feeding into price (where measurable and available), including supply chain factors. (See, for instance: Kotwani, A., et al (2007), "Prices and availability of common medicines at six sites in India using a standard methodology", Indian Journal of Medical Research, Vol125: No.5, pp.645-54
- ⁴⁷ The methodology for calculation of indicators' data as well as a complete list of the sources for each of the 20 indicators is provided in the Annex.
- ⁴⁸ For a more detailed discussion on the model assumption for multivariate regression test, see: NCSS Statistical Software, Chapter 305: Multiple Regression, https://ncss-wpengine. netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/themes/ncss/pdf/Procedures/ NCSS/Multiple_Regression.pdf
- ⁴⁹ World Trade Organization, Tariff Download Facility, http:// tariffdata.wto.org/ReportersAndProducts.aspx. This study uses the average value for the "average of ad valorem duties" for both HS-3003 and HS-3004. Sub-category HS-3003 is defined as "Medicaments (excluding goods of heading 30.02, 30.05 or 30.06) consisting of two or more constituents which have been mixed together for therapeutic or prophylactic uses, not put up in measured doses or in forms or packings for retail sale."; Sub-category HS-3004 is defined as "Medicaments (excluding goods of heading 30.02, 30.05 or 30.06) consisting of mixed or unmixed products for therapeutic or prophylactic uses, put up in measured doses (including those in the form of transdermal administration systems) or in forms or packings for retail sale." (Underline added).
- ⁵⁰ The World Economic Forum, Global Competitiveness Report 2016-17
- ⁵¹ Data on VAT rates, exemptions and additional taxes and duties applied to medicines was accumulated from several different sources, in order to create an accurate database as possible. The two major sources used are the WHO's Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies of 2015 (WHO, (2015). WHO Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies, Geneva, Switzerland, http://apps.who.int/ medicinedocs/documents/s21016en/s21016en.pdf) and the WHO' working paper on Value Added Taxes (VAT) on health services and medicines, April 21, 2015 (WHO South Africa, Working paper: Value Added Taxes (VAT) on health services and medicines, April 21, 2015, http://www.afro. who.int/index.php?option=com_docman&task=doc_

download&gid=9674&Itemid=2593). Additional sources were used for verification, including PwC's Guide to VAT/GST/SUT in the Americas 2013 and Overview of VAT in Africa 2014, as well as Ernst & Young's Worldwide VAT, GST and Sales Tax Guide 2015.

- ⁵² The level of IP protection in this indicator is calculated primarily by the US Chamber of Commerce's International IP Index (5th Ed. 2017), life sciences-related indicators' scores (which captures the general level of IP protection as well as protection available for life sciences specifically), and, where unavailable, by the Ginarte-Park Index' scores, (Park, W.G. (2008), "International patent protection: 1960–2005", Research Policy, Vol.37, pp.761-766; most recent data available from the author's research website).
- ⁵³ The WHO's Global Health Observatory database includes data on the existence of health operational policy/ strategy/action plans for four types of diseases: Cancer, cardiovascular diseases, diabetes and chronic respiratory diseases. The data is binary, i.e. either existing or not. The score for this indicator was calculated by assigning a binary value for the existence of an operational plan for each disease type (i.e. 0 or 1) and summing up the scores. Thus, scores for this indicator range from the minimum of 0 to the maximum of 4.
- ⁵⁴ WHO, WHOStat, Health Financing, p.81, http://www.who.int/ whosis/whostat2006HealthFinancing.pdf.
- ⁵⁵ Olcay, M., Laing, R. (2005). "Pharmaceutical tariffs: what is their effect on prices, protection of local industry and revenue generation?" Geneva, Commission on Intellectual Property Rights, Innovation and Public Health, World Health Organization.
- ⁵⁶ Goel, N. (2015). Assessing the impact of price control measures on access to medicines in India; IMS Health; July 2015, http://freepdfhosting.com/65888ecb0d.pdf.
- ⁵⁷ WHO / HAI Global (2014). "Sales Taxes on Medicines", Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies and Interventions, Policy brief number 5, February 2014, http://haiweb.org/ wp-content/uploads/2015/08/5_WHOHAI_Policy-Brief_ Taxes_2015.pdf; WHO, (2015). WHO Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies, Geneva, Switzerland, http:// apps.who.int/medicinedocs/documents/s21016en/s21016en. pdf.
- ⁵⁸ Bate, R., Tren, R. and Urbach, J. (2006). Still Taxed to Death: An Analysis of Taxes and Tariffs on Medicines, Vaccines and Medical Devices, AEI-Brookings Joint Center for Regulatory Studies.
- ⁵⁹ Banik, N. and Stevens, P. (2015). Pharmaceutical tariffs, trade flows and emerging economies, Geneva Network, http:// geneva-network.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/GN-Tariffs-on-medicines.pdf.
- ⁶⁰ The method of calculation of tariffs on medicines is provided in detail in the Annex of this study.
- ⁶¹ Health Action International, (2008). Medicine Prices, Availability, Affordability & Price Components, 2nd Ed., p. 1, http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/70013/1/WHO_ PSM_PAR_2008.3_eng.pdf.
- ⁶² Bate, R., Tren, R. and Urbach, J. (2006). Still Taxed to Death: An Analysis of Taxes and Tariffs on Medicines, Vaccines and Medical Devices, AEI-Brookings Joint Center for Regulatory Studies.
- ⁶³ WHO / HAI Global (2014). "Sales Taxes on Medicines", Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies and Interventions, Policy brief number 5, February 2014, http://haiweb.org/ wp-content/uploads/2015/08/5_WHOHAI_Policy-Brief_ Taxes_2015.pdf.
- ⁶⁴ BMI (2017), "Tax Burden to Limit Pharmaceutical Market Attractiveness", 2/2/2017, http://www.bmiresearch.com/ articles/tax-burden-to-limit-pharmaceutical-marketattractiveness; WHO / HAI Global (2014). "Sales Taxes

on Medicines", Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies and Interventions, Policy brief number 5, February 2014, http:// haiweb.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/5_WHOHAI_ Policy-Brief_Taxes_2015.pdf.

- ⁶⁵ Xu, K. Evans, D.B., Kawabata, K. et al. (2003). "Household catastrophic health expenditure: a multi-country analysis", The Lancet, Vol. 362, pp. 111-117.
- ⁶⁶ Health Action International, (2008). Medicine Prices, Availability, Affordability & Price Components, 2nd Ed., pp. 130-137, http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/70013/1/ WHO_PSM_PAR_2008.3_eng.pdf.
- ⁶⁷ Joumard, I. & Kumar, A. (2015), "Improving health outcomes and health care in India", OECD Economics Department Working Papers No. 1184
- ⁶⁸ Sammut, S. M. and Levine, D. S. (2016). Neat, Plausible, and Wrong: Why the focus on intellectual property fails to address the complexities of medicinal access in India, San Francisco, June, 2016, https://www.bio.org/letterstestimony-comments/neat-plausible-and-wrong.
- ⁶⁹ Health Action International, (2008). Medicine Prices, Availability, Affordability & Price Components, 2nd Ed., pp. 133-140, http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/70013/1/ WHO_PSM_PAR_2008.3_eng.pdf.
- ⁷⁰ UN High Level Panel on Access to Health Technologies (2016), Report of the United Nation Secretary-General's High-Level Panel on Access to Medicines, p.7
- ⁷¹ Ibid., pp.9-10.
- ⁷² WHO, WHO Model List of Essential Medicines, 19th List, (April 2015, amended November 2015), http://www. who.int/medicines/publications/essentialmedicines/ EML_2015_FINAL_amended_NOV2015.pdf?ua=1; Beall & Attaran (2016); IP Watch Dog, "95 percent of WHO's essential medicines are off-patent", 12.9.2016, http://www. ipwatchdog.com/2016/09/12/essential-medicines-offpatent/id=72542/.
- ⁷³ The level of patent protection in this indicator is calculated primarily by the US Chamber of Commerce's International IP Index (5th Ed. 2017), life sciences-related indicators' scores (which captures the general level of IP protection as well as protection available for life sciences specifically), and, where unavailable, by the Ginarte-Park Index' scores, (Park, W.G. (2008), "International patent protection: 1960–2005", Research Policy, Vol.37, pp.761-766; most recent data available from the author's research website).
- ⁷⁴ Rede Brasil Atual (2016), "Ricardo Barros Remains Firm In The Privatization Of Health And The Dismantling Of SUS" (translated), 8/20/2016, http://www.redebrasilatual. com.br/saude/2016/08/em-meio-a-cortes-e-demissoes-aprivatizacao-da-saude-publica-e-o-desmonte-do-sus-9534. html
- ⁷⁵ M.C. Premont/CEPEAD (2014), "Health Insurance In Canada And Brazil, Access To Drugs, Co-Payment Cards, Loyalty Programs And Brand Name Drugs", http://revistas. face.ufmg.br/index.php/rahis/article/viewFile/2574/1532; K. Sarmento Costa et al./BVS (2016), "Use and sources of medicines: a population-based study in the city of Campinas, São Paulo State, Brazil", http://pesquisa.bvsalud. org/bvsvs/resource/es/lil-772665; A.J.D. Barros & A.D. Bertoldi (2008), "Out-of-pocket health expenditure in a population covered by the Family Health Program in Brazil", International Journal of Epidemiology, https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/labs/articles/18411201; LP Garcia et al. (2013), "Brazilian family spending on medicines: an analysis of data from the Family Budget Surveys", August 2013, http:// www.scielo.br/pdf/csp/v29n8/v29n8a13.pdf; A.D. Bertoldi et al. (2012), "Is the Brazilian pharmaceutical policy ensuring population access to essential medicines?", Global Health, 3/21/2016, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC3511298/

- ⁷⁶ IHS (2012), "Patient Drug Expenditure Grows to 48.6% of Overall Healthcare Spending in Brazil", 09/17/2012, https://www.ihs.com/country-industry-forecasting. html?ID=1065971482
- ⁷⁷ G1 (2017), "Popular Pharmacies to be Closed by the Government", 4/11/2017, http://g1.globo.com/bom-diabrasil/noticia/2017/04/farmacias-populares-serao-fechadaspelo-governo.html
- ⁷⁸ Business Insider (2016), "The 25 countries with the highest tax rates in the world ", 9/28/2016, http://nordic. businessinsider.com/wef-countries-with-the-highest-taxrates-2016-9?r=US&IR=T
- ⁷⁹ BMI (2017), "Tax Burden to Limit Pharmaceutical Market Attractiveness", 2/2/2017, http://www.bmiresearch.com/ articles/tax-burden-to-limit-pharmaceutical-marketattractiveness
- ⁸⁰ International Tax Review (2015), "Brazil: Increase of PIS and COFINS on the Importation of Goods", 2/24/2015, http:// www.internationaltaxreview.com/Article/3430559/Brazil-Increase-of-PIS-and-COFINS-rates-on-the-importation-ofgoods.html
- ⁸¹ Desconstrua (2017), "In Brazil, we pay more in taxes than in pornographic magazines and movies remedies", 3/2/2017, http://desconstrua.com/2017/03/12/no-brasil-paga-semais-impostos-em-remedios-do-que-em-revistas-e-filmespornograficos-2/
- ⁸² G1 Globo (2014), " Tax Burden on Drugs Sparkles Debate"(translated), 7/30/2014, http://g1.globo.com/jornalnacional/noticia/2014/07/peso-dos-impostos-nos-remediosno-brasil-provoca-debate.html
- ⁸³ SnifBrazil, "Brazil is the Champion of Drug Taxes", http:// www.snifbrasil.com.br/noticias.php?id=5313
- ⁸⁴ Tatiana Chama Borges (2017), "Trends in medicines procurement by the Brazilian federal government from 2006 to 2013", 4/7/2017, http://journals.plos.org/plosone/ article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0174616
- ⁸⁵ A.D. Bertoldi et al. (2012), "Is the Brazilian pharmaceutical policy ensuring population access to essential medicines", Health Policy, March 2012.
- ⁸⁶ Association of Users of Health Plans of the State of São Paulo (2009), "Lack of Essential Drugs in SUS", 6/8/2009, http://aussesp.saude.ws/idec-constata-grave-falta-demedicamentos-essenciais-no-sus/
- ⁸⁷ O Dia (2016), "Lack Of Medication Increases The Suffering Of Families And 70,000 Patients" (translated), 4/23/2016, http://odia.ig.com.br/noticia/rio-de-janeiro/2016-04-23/ falta-de-medicamentos-aumenta-o-sofrimento-de-familiase-70-mil-pacientes.html
- ⁸⁸ Rio G1 (2016), "Lack of Drugs for Hepatitis C in the Hortolandia Pharmacy", 8/8/2016, http://g1.globo.com/sp/ campinas-regiao/noticia/2016/08/falta-medicamento-parahepatite-c-na-farmacia-de-alto-custo-de-hortolandia.html; Rio G1 (2016a), "Lack of medication in the state of Rio de Janeiro pharmacy affects patients" (translated), 6/13/2016, http://g1.globo.com/rio-de-janeiro/noticia/2016/06/faltade-medicamentos-na-farmacia-do-estado-do-rj-afetapacientes.html; Rio G1 (2015), "Patients suffer from a lack of medication provided for free", 8/21/2015, http://g1.globo. com/bom-dia-brasil/noticia/2015/08/pacientes-sofrem-comfalta-de-medicamentos-fornecidos-de-graca.html
- ⁸⁹ Rio G1 (2016).
- ⁹⁰ Muadvogado (2015), "Public and private health systems: Know your rights", 12/2/2015, https://www.meuadvogado. com.br/entenda/sistemas-publico-e-privado-de-saudeconheca-seus-direitos.html
- ⁹¹ WHO (2017), Indian policies to promote local production of pharmaceutical products and protect public health, Geneva: WHO, 2017

- ⁹² World Bank (2017), "Health expenditure, public, % of GDP"; Ministry of Health and Family Welfare website, "National health Policy 2017", http://mohfw.nic.in/showfile. php?lid=4275; World Bank Databank (2017), "Health Expenditure per Capita", http://data.worldbank.org/ indicator/SH.XPD.PCAP
- ⁹³ OECD (2017), "Health at a Glance 2016 Asia-Pacific", http:// www.keepeek.com/Digital-Asset-Management/oecd/ social-issues-migration-health/health-at-a-glance-asiapacific-2016_health_glance_ap-2016-en#page91
- ⁹⁴ Times of India (2017), "India got only 7 of 50 global cancer drugs in 5 years", 4/9/2017, http://timesofindia.indiatimes. com/india/india-got-only-7-of-50-global-cancer-drugs-in-5years/articleshow/58087833.cms
- ⁹⁵ A. Kotwani (2013), "Where Are We Now: Assessing The Price, Availability And Affordability Of Essential Medicines In Delhi As India Plans Free Medicine For All", 7/25/2013, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23885985; Live Mint (2016), "Medicine costs form bulk of out-of-pocket health expenses: NSSO", 4/13/2016, http://www.livemint.com/ Politics/30z97MDZDMewk.JHsfM5D6I/Medicine-costs-formbulk-of-outofpocket-health-expenses-N.html
- ⁹⁶ R Maiti et al (2015), "Essential Medicines: an Indian Perspective", Indian Journal of Community Medicines, October-December 2015, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC4581141/
- ⁹⁷ Devex (2016), "Minimizing out-of-pocket health expenditure for India's poor", 2/26/2016, https://www.devex.com/news/ minimizing-out-of-pocket-health-expenditure-for-india-spoor-87682
- ⁹⁸ Jordan Levinson (2016)," 63 million Indians are pushed into poverty by health expenses each year—and drugs are the chief cause", 6/4/2016; http://www.dnaindia.com/india/ report-63-million-people-faced-with-poverty-due-tohealthcare-expenditure-2049450
- ⁹⁹ Live Mint (2016), "Medicine costs form bulk of out-of-pocket health expenses..."
- ¹⁰⁰ Project Syndicate (2014).
- ¹⁰¹ WHO/HAI (2011), "Project on Medicines Prices and Availability", May 2011, p.12.
- ¹⁰² "Drug price hike linked to GST rate ; Brace up to pay more for medicines GST regime"
- ¹⁰³ Geneva Network (2015), "Pharmaceutical Tariffs Trade Flows and Emerging Economies", http://geneva-network.com/wpcontent/uploads/2015/09/GN-Tariffs-on-medicines.pdf

- ¹⁰⁵ Vidya Krishnan/The Hindu (2016), "As customs duty exemption goes, 76 life-saving drugs to get costlier" http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/as-customsduty-exemption-goes-76-lifesaving-drugs-to-get-costlier/ article8199658.ece
- ¹⁰⁶ The News Minute, "Govt withdraws customs exemptions on 74 drugs, prices to rise", 1/6/2016, http://www. thenewsminute.com/article/govt-withdraws-customsexemption-74-drugs-prices-rise-38634
- ¹⁰⁷ The Times of India (2016), "Customs blow to make life-saving drugs costlier", 2/8/2016, http://timesofindia.indiatimes. com/city/mumbai/Customs-blow-to-make-life-saving-drugscostlier/articleshow/50894021.cms
- ¹⁰⁸ The Nation (2017), "Lack of medicines, test facilities at allied hospitals make mockery of government good governance claims", 1/10/2017, http://nation.com.pk/national/10-Jan-2017/lack-of-medicines-test-facilities-at-allied-hospitalsmake-mockery-of-government-good-governance-claimsA. Kotwani (2013); Times of India (2016), "Patient Campaigns For Access To Drug; Company Denies Shortage",9/10/2016, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Patientcampaigns-for-access-to-drug-company-denies-shortage/

¹⁰⁴ Ibid.

articleshow/54260939.cms; Fierce Pharma (2014), "Are Price Caps Contributing to Drug Shortages in India"

- ¹⁰⁹ N. Tripathi et al (2016), "Availability And Access To Essential Medicines In Public Health Facilities In Chhattisgarh, India", BMJ Global Health Journal, 7/16/2016, http://gh.bmj.com/ content/1/Suppl_1/A33.1
- ¹¹⁰ U. Isalkar (2013), "Basic medicines unavailable in several state PHCs", 2/20/2013, http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes. com/2013-02-20/pune/37199579_1_phcs-essentialmedicinesrural-health-mission.
- ¹¹¹ A Sharma & W.A. Kaplan (2016), "Challenges constraining access to insulin in the private-sector market of Delhi, India", 10/12/2016, http://gh.bmj.com/content/1/3/e000112
- ¹¹² Times of India (2016), "Wilson's disease patients in a fix as medicine shortage turns acute", 8/1/2016, http:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/mumbai/Wilsons-diseasepatients-in-a-fix-as-medicine-shortage-turns-acute/ articleshow/53481722.cms
- ¹¹³ The Pharma Letter (2015), "India facing serious shortage of HIV/AIDS drugs", https://www.thepharmaletter.com/article/ india-facing-serious-shortage-of-hiv-aids-drugs
- ¹¹⁴ UNAIDS (2016), Prevention Gap Report
- ¹¹⁵ IMS Institute (2016), "Ensuring Essential Medicines Satisfy Priority Healthcare Needs of Populations", November 2016, https://www.ifpma.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/2016-QuintilesIMS.pdf
- ¹¹⁶ The Hindu (2017), "Health Spending to Be 2.5% of GDP", 3/17/2017, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/centrecleared-the-long-awaited-national-health-policy-2017/ article17487845.ece; Times of India (2017), "India got only 7 of 50 global cancer drugs in 5 years", 4/9/2017, http:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/india-got-only-7-of-50global-cancer-drugs-in-5-years/articleshow/58087833.cms
- ¹¹⁷ National Health Policy, p.5.
- ¹¹⁸ World Bank website, "Health Expenditure, Public, % of GDP", http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.XPD.PUBL. ZS; OECD (2017), "Health at a Glance, Asia Pacific", http:// www.keepeek.com/Digital-Asset-Management/oecd/ social-issues-migration-health/health-at-a-glance-asiapacific-2016_health_glance_ap-2016-en#page91e;
- ¹¹⁹ The Economist (2014), "Indonesia Launches Universal Healthcare", 1/13/2014, http://www.eiu.com/industry/ article/1071418091/indonesia-launches-universalhealthcare/2014-01-13
- ¹²⁰ Tempo.co (2017), "BPJS Faces Major Deficit in 2017", 2/10/2017, https://en.tempo.co/read/ news/2017/02/10/055845185/BPJS-Faces-Major-Deficitin-2017
- ¹²¹ OECD (2017), p.87.
- ¹²² IRIN (2014), "Hopes And Fears As Indonesia Rolls Out Universal Healthcare", 1/14/2014, http://www.irinnews. org/report/99463/hopes-and-fears-indonesia-rolls-outuniversal-healthcare
- ¹²³ A. Patunru & S. Rahardja (2015), "Trade Protectionism in Indonesia: Bad Time and Bad Policy", 8/11/2016, https:// www.tforg.com/how-we-think/sweetspot-blog/2016/11/08/ universal-healthcare-coverage-fourth-largest-nation-worldjkn-indonesia-opportunities-medtech-markets/
- ¹²⁴ WHO (2014), "Medicines In Health Systems: Advancing Access, Affordability And Appropriate Use", Chapter 3, Annex 3, p.4, http://www.who.int/alliance-hpsr/resources/ FR_Ch3_Annex3.pdf; Y. Anggraiani (2014), "The Impact of Indonesian Generic Medicine Pricing Policy on Medicine Prices", Journal of Generic Medicines, 10/9/2014, http://jgm. sagepub.com/content/early/2014/10/01/1741134314553605. abstract

- ¹²⁵ BMI (2013), p.33.
- ¹²⁶ BMI (2013), BMI (2013), "Pharmaceutical and Healthcare Report 2014 Q1", 12/2013, p.78.
- ¹²⁷ WHO (2014), WHO (2014), "Medicines in Health Systems: Advancing access, affordability and appropriate use", Chapter 3, Annex 3, p.21, http://www.who.int/alliance-hpsr/ resources/FR_Ch3_Annex3.pdf
- ¹²⁸ OECD (2017), p.35.
- ¹²⁹ Africa Renewal (2017), "Dying of r Lack of Medicines", March 2017, http://www.un.org/africarenewal/magazine/december-2016-march-2017/dying-lack-medicines
- ¹³⁰ WTO (2014), "Boosting Pharmaceutical Capacities to Increase Access to Treatment", http://www.who.int/ medicines/areas/access/WHO_brochurepharmaceutical_ FINAL_print_EN_v03.pdf?ua=1
- ¹³¹ National Academy of Sciences (2014), "High Pricing and Poor Financing", Improving Access to Essential Medicines for Mental, Neurological, and Substance Use Disorders in Sub-Saharan Africa, National Academies Press, 2014
- ¹³² PATH (2016), "Vaccination in DR Congo: Context analysis and recommendations", Sept 2016, http://www.path.org/ publications/files/APP_drc_landscape_rpt_fr.pdf
- ¹³³ A. Mulimba/WHO (2015), "Greater availability of medicines, lower prices, better quality and use: The case for pharmaceutical system strengthening", http://www.who. int/medicines/areas/coordination/testimonials_project/en/ index4.html
- ¹³⁴ N.Banik and P. Stevens/Geneva Network (2015), "Pharmaceutical tariffs, trade flows and emerging economies", p.12, http://geneva-network.com/wp-content/ uploads/2015/09/GN-Tariffs-on-medicines.pdf
- ¹³⁵ DR Congo Ministry of Public Health (2015), "Supply Guidelines for Essential Medicines in DR Congo", Sept 2015, http://apps.who.int/medicinedocs/documents/s23047fr/ s23047fr.pdf
- ¹³⁶ Swiss Dept of Justice (2014), "Focus on RDC: The Medical System in Kinshasa: Drugs and treatments for HIV, Hypertension, Type II Diabetes and Mental Problems" (translated), p.15, https://www.sem.admin.ch/dam/data/ sem/internationales/herkunftslaender/afrika/cod/CODmed-lage-f.pdf; Politico (2016), "7 things to know about AIDS", 12/1/2016, http://www.politico.cd/actualite/laune/2016/12/01/7-choses-quil-faut-vraiment-savoir-sida-rdc. html
- ¹³⁷ I. E. Kongo (2016), "Access to health care in the Democratic Republic of Congo: Major Challenge For The Poor", Case Report, Journal of Nursing and Palliative Care Services (NPCS), 12/6/2016, http://hendun.org/journals/NPCS/PDF/ NPCS-16-1-103.pdf
- ¹³⁸ GAVI (2016), p.10, "Vaccinations in the Democratic Republic of Congo", September 2016, http://www.path.org/ publications/files/APP_drc_landscape_rpt_fr.pdf
- ¹³⁹ Alwhida Info (2017), "The Government Wants to Introduce Universal Health Insurance", 5/20/2017, http://www. alwihdainfo.com/Tchad-Le-gouvernement-veut-instaurerune-couverture-sanitaire-universelle_a54535.html
- ¹⁴⁰ Ecumenical Pharmaceutical Networ (2011), "Child drugs in Chad", http://apps.who.int/medicinedocs/documents/ s20018fr/s20018fr.pdf
- ¹⁴¹ Geneva Network (2015).
- ¹⁴² Global Health Observatory, "Health expenditure ratios, by country, 1995-2014"; USAID (2010), "Continuous Financing Helps Advance Contraceptive Security in Burkina Faso", Policy Brief

- ¹⁴³ Saouadogo, H. & Compaore, M. (2010), "Essential medicines access survey in public hospitals of Burkina Faso", African Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology, Vol.4(6), pp.373-380
- ¹⁴⁴ Haddad, S., Nougtara, A. & Fournier, P. (2006), "Learning from health systems reforms: lessons from Burkina Faso", Tropical Medicines & International Health, Vol.11, Iss.12, pp.1889-1897
- ¹⁴⁵ Ministry of Health (2010), Measuring Prices, Availability, Financial Accessibility and Price Components of Medicines in Burkina Faso (translated), March 2010
- ¹⁴⁶ Global Health Observatory, "Health expenditure ratios..."
- ¹⁴⁷ Global Health Check, "Ensuring the availability of medicines in Burkina Faso: a shared responsibility", 1/17/2012, http:// www.globalhealthcheck.org/?p=505; World Bank, "Outof-pocket health expenditure (% of total expenditure on health)", 2017
- ¹⁴⁸ Abidjan.net (2016), "Universal Medical Insurance: Burkina Faso Wants to Take Inspiration from the Ivory Cost" (translated), 9/27/2016, http://news.abidjan.net/h/601080. html
- ¹⁴⁹ World Health Organization (WHO) (2009), Health financing strategy for the Asia Pacific region (2010-2015), Geneva, p.27
- ¹⁵⁰ WHO (2010), Strategic directions to improve health care financing in the Eastern Mediterranean Region: moving towards universal coverage 2011-2015, WHO Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean
- ¹⁵¹ Abuja Declaration on HIV/AIDS, Tuberculosis and Other Related Infectious Diseases. April 2001
- ¹⁵² Jowett, M. & Kutzin, J. (2015), "Raising revenues for health in support of UHC: strategic issues for policy makers", Health Financing Policy Brief No.1, WHO, 2015
- ¹⁵³ Mcintyre, D.M. (2014), "Shared Responsibilities for Health: A Coherent Global Framework for Health Financing", in Final Report of the Centre on Global Health Security Working Group on Health Financing, Chatham House: London, UK; see also: World Health Organization (High-level Taskforce on Innovative International Financing for Health Systems) (2009), More money for health and more health for the money
- ¹⁵⁴ WHO (2010), "Health systems financing: the path to universal coverage", in World Health Report; see also: Xu, K.S., P. Jowett, M. Indikadahena, C. Kutzin, J. Evans, D.B. (2010), Exploring the thresholds of health expenditure for protection against financial risk, WHO: Geneva
- ¹⁵⁵ See, for instance: WHO (2010), The World Health Report: Health Systems Financing: The Path to Universal Coverage, Geneva; Lagomarsino G, Garabrant A, Adyas A, et al (2012), "Moving towards universal health coverage: health insurance reforms in nine developing countries in Africa and Asia", Lancet, 380:933–43; Kutzin J. (2013), "Health financing for universal coverage and health system performance: concepts and implications for policy", WHO Bulletin, 91:602–1
- ¹⁵⁶ Jowett, M. & Kutzin, J. (2015), "Raising revenues for health in support of UHC: strategic issues for policy makers", Health Financing Policy Brief No.1, WHO, 2015
- ¹⁵⁷ WHO (2010), Options for financing and optimizing medicines in resource-poor countries, Discussion Paper No.7, 2010
- ¹⁵⁸ WHO (2015), Essential medicines and basic health technologies for noncommunicable diseases: towards a set of actions to improve equitable access in Member States, WHO Discussion Paper, July 2015; Arney, L & Yadav, P. (2014), "Improving Procurement Practices in Developing Country Health Programs", Final Report, January 2014; WHO (2010), Options for financing...

- ¹⁵⁹ WHO (2010), Options for financing and optimizing medicines in resource-poor countries, Discussion Paper No.7, 2010
- ¹⁶⁰ WHO (2015), WHO Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies, 2015, pp.9-11
- ¹⁶¹ WHO / HAI Global (2014). "Sales Taxes on Medicines", Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies and Interventions, Policy brief number 5, February 2014, http://haiweb.org/ wp-content/uploads/2015/08/5_WHOHAI_Policy-Brief_ Taxes_2015.pdf; WHO, (2015). WHO Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies, Geneva, Switzerland, http:// apps.who.int/medicinedocs/documents/s21016en/s21016en. pdf; Bate, R., Tren, R. and Urbach, J. (2006). Still Taxed to Death: An Analysis of Taxes and Tariffs on Medicines, Vaccines and Medical Devices, AEI-Brookings Joint Center for Regulatory Studies

- ¹⁶³ See for instance, WHO (2015), WHO Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies, 2015, pp.68
- ¹⁶⁴ WHO (2016), Global strategy on human resources for health: Workforce 2030, p.42
- ¹⁶⁵ WHO Global Health Observatory, "Pharmaceutical personnel density (per 1,000 population)", 2014 (calculated as average of available OECD countries)
- ¹⁶⁶ WHO (2016), Global strategy on human resources for health: Workforce 2030, p.15-22
- ¹⁶⁷ Ibid., pp.23-28
- ¹⁶⁸ WHO (2016), "Health Workforce Requirements for Universal Health Coverage and the Sustainable Development Goals", Human Resources for Health Observer Status Series, No.17, p.7
- ¹⁶⁹ WHO, "Assessing national medicines regulatory systems", http://www.who.int/medicines/areas/quality_safety/ regulation_legislation/assesment/en/ (Accessed August 2017)
- ¹⁷⁰ WHO, "Good regulatory practices: guidelines for national regulatory authorities for medical products", WHO/DRAFT/ October 2016
- ¹⁷¹ Of note is that the Pearson Correlation Coefficient is a statistical measurement of linear relationship between two variables. Thus, a correlation value of 0 (r=0) only implies that the two variables are not linearly correlated.
- ¹⁷² For a more detailed discussion on the model assumption for multivariate regression test, see: NCSS Statistical Software, Chapter 305: Multiple Regression, https://ncss-wpengine. netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/themes/ncss/pdf/Procedures/ NCSS/Multiple_Regression.pdf.
- ¹⁷³ See: WHO (2015), WHO Model List of Essential Medicines, 19th List, April 2015, Amended November 2015. NB: While the study relied on data on essential medicines availability for 50 countries included in the database (where multiple studies were conducted in a given country, where possible data from the most recent study was used), at times some of these were excluded from individual computations due lack of available or up-to-date data for the independent variable(s) for those countries.
- ⁷⁴ See Table 1 in the Annex for a summary of the data on availability of generic medicines in public sector outlines in the 50 sampled countries.

¹⁶² Ibid.



CONTACT US

Israel Office 10 Hanechoshet St, Tel Aviv 6971072 Tel: +972 3 6299294 Fax: +972 3 6204395

UK Office 88 Sheep Street, Bicester, Oxon OX26 6LP Tel: +44 1869 244414 Fax: +44 1869 320173

U.S. Office 1101 Pennsylvania Avenue, Suite 6635, Washington, DC 20004 Tel: +1 202-756-7720

E: info@pugatch-consilium.com

FOLLOW US

For more information on our services, to read our research reports or media coverage and for all the latest Pugatch Consilium news, please take a look at our online news room and blog or follow us on social media.

www.pugatch-consilium.com

Twitter@PConsilium

